WHITE PAPER

MARCH 2021

AIR QUALITY IMPACTS OF BIODIESEL IN THE UNITED STATES

Jane O'Malley, Stephanie Searle

www.theicct.org communications@theicct.org

twitter @theicct



ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was generously funded by the David and Lucile Packard Foundation and the Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation.

International Council on Clean Transportation 1500 K Street NW, Suite 650, Washington, DC 20005

communications@theicct.org | www.theicct.org | @TheICCT

© 2021 International Council on Clean Transportation

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Since the passage of the Clean Air Act in 1970, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has enacted standards to reduce vehicle exhaust emissions. These standards set emission limits for pollutants that contribute to poor air quality and associated health risks, including nitrous oxide (NOx), hydrocarbons (HC), carbon monoxide (CO), and particulate matter (PM). Although the majority of the on-road vehicle fleet in the United States is fueled by gasoline, diesel combustion makes up an overwhelming share of vehicle air pollution emissions.

Air pollution emissions can be affected by blending biodiesel, composed of fatty acid methyl ester (FAME), into diesel fuel. Biodiesel increases the efficiency of fuel combustion due to its high oxygen content and high cetane number. Studies have found that biodiesel combustion results in lower emissions of PM, CO, and HC, likely for this reason. However, studies have consistently found that biodiesel blending increases NOx formation.

Industry analysts, academic researchers, and government regulators have conducted extensive study on the emissions impacts of biodiesel blending over the last thirty years. The EPA concluded in a 2002 report that, on the whole, biodiesel combustion does not worsen air quality compared to conventional diesel and reaffirmed that conclusion in a 2020 proposal and subsequent rulemaking. This determination based on literature published in 2007 and earlier, proposed that no additional fuel control measures are necessary to mitigate the air quality impacts of biofuels from the Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS).

This study presents a meta-analysis of air pollution changes from vehicles and engines running on biodiesel blends in the United States relative to a conventional diesel baseline. We draw from a comprehensive literature review of exhaust emissions testing and performance studies, dozens of them published after EPA's studies, and analyze changes in NOx, PM, CO, and HC for U.S.-relevant feedstocks. We assess the impacts that feedstocks, test cycles, and diesel quality have on the exhaust emissions from biodiesel combustion. Unlike previous meta-analyses, we also assess the impacts of fuel injection systems, engine horsepower, and emission control technologies on biodiesel exhaust emissions.

When analyzing the entirety of the available literature, we find that a 20% biodiesel blend (B20) increases NOx emissions by 2% compared to conventional diesel, in agreement with EPA's 2002 finding. However, this estimate includes many literature studies that are no longer relevant due to evolving developments in the industry. We find that the biodiesel NOx effect has increased in recent years with the introduction of ultra-low sulfur diesel (ULSD) and common-rail fuel injection systems. When we restrict our meta-analysis to only studies reflecting these conditions, we find that the biodiesel NOx effect for B20 increases to 4%.

Table ES-1 summarizes the percent change in emissions, or biodiesel emissions effect, with 20 percent biodiesel blends compared to pure diesel fuel, based on our analysis. We also present results from EPA's 2002 study, follow-up 2010 regulatory impact assessment (RIA), and another meta-analysis for comparison. Under modern conditions, we also find that a 20% biodiesel blend (B20) increases HC and CO by 7% and 10%, respectively, and does not reduce PM compared with conventional diesel. This new finding presents a striking contrast with the conclusions in EPA's 2002 meta-analysis that biodiesel sharply reduces emissions of all these pollutants.

Table ES-1. Biodiesel exhaust emissions study comparison. Data reported in percent change in emissions between B20 and petroleum diesel fuel.

Pollutant	EPA (2002)	EPA (2010)	Hoekman & Robbins (2012)	This study (all data)	This study (modern conditions)
NOx	2%	2%	1%	2%	4%
PM	-10%	-16%		-6%	Insignificant
нс	-21%	-14%		-4%	7%
со	-11%	-13%		Insignificant	10%

Our findings illustrate that our understanding of the air quality impacts of biodiesel should change in response to the large volume of new evidence that has been published since EPA's reports. Our results show that the air quality impacts of biodiesel combustion are worse than was previously believed. These updated results should inform EPA's future rulemakings pursuant to the Renewable Fuel Standard.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive summary	i
Introduction	1
Background	2
Methodology	3
Results and discussion	4
Biodiesel feedstock properties	4
Emission test cycles	9
Emission control technologies	12
Diesel sulfur quality	15
Fuel injection system	17
Comparison with previous meta-analyses	19
Conclusion	20
References	21
Appendix A. Emissions formation summary table	31
Appendix B. Full study list	

INTRODUCTION

The U.S. Census Bureau (2016) estimates that approximately 80 percent of Americans live in urban areas where densely populated conditions contribute to increased smog and ozone formation. Vehicle emission standards introduced since the 1970s have mitigated air quality concerns (Chambliss et al., 2013), but on-road diesel vehicles continue to be the primary source of nitrous oxide (NOx) emissions. In the United States, 40% of anthropogenic NOx release is estimated to come from on-road vehicles; together with non-road vehicles, the transportation sector accounts for 60% of NOx release (U.S. EPA, 2016). A report by Anenberg et al. (2017) finds that NOx emissions account for 100,000 deaths from premature mortality worldwide. Particulate matter (PM) is another pressing health concern, as PM exposure can lead to premature mortality and respiratory and cardiovascular disease. Other tailpipe emissions including CO, a byproduct of incomplete combustion, and unburned HCs also have adverse health effects such as restricted oxygen flow in the bloodstream and increased cancer risk (U.S. EPA, 2015a).

The U.S. Bureau of Transportation Statistics (2015) estimates that while diesel vehicles only account for 4 percent of the on-road fleet in the United States, they are also responsible for over half of on-road NOx emissions. Although diesel usage remains a small portion of energy consumption across the energy sector, it is expected to continue to serve as the primary fuel for trucking and long-haul freight transportation in the coming decades (U.S. EIA, 2019).

Close to 2 billion gallons of biodiesel is used annually in the United States, primarily in on-road heavy-duty applications (U.S. EIA, 2020). Biodiesel use is driven by the biomass-based diesel (BBD) volume obligation in the Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS), intermittent availability of federal tax credits, and state and local policies. In the United States, biodiesel is sourced from numerous feedstocks including soybean oil, animal fats, used cooking oil (UCO), and canola oil (U.S. EIA, 2020). The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) estimates that biodiesel is blended into the national fuel mix at 5% blend levels (B5), on average, although the regional breakdown varies due to state-specific biodiesel subsidies and mandates. For example, Minnesota adopted the country's highest blend mandate in 2018, requiring B20 to be sold at all diesel pumps from April through September (Biodiesel Content Mandate, 2019). Future growth of the U.S. biodiesel market will be dependent upon state and federal level biofuel policies. At the federal level, the national BBD blending obligation set annually by the EPA has increased 83 percent from 2010 to 2019 (U.S. EPA, 2015b) and is expected to continue to increase through at least 2022.

How biodiesel affects the air quality impacts of diesel fuel combustion is thus a question of increasing importance. The EPA is required by the 2007 Energy Independence and Security Act (EISA) to conduct a study to determine whether renewable fuel required by the RFS will adversely impact air quality. In 2020, EPA released this study, known as the "anti-backsliding study" (U.S. EPA, 2020) which relied heavily on data from the 2010 Regulatory Impact Assessment (U.S. EPA, 2010) and corresponding MOtor Vehicle Emissions Simulator (MOVES) database. Relative to EPA's 2002 assessment (U.S. EPA, 2002), the RIA broadened its scope to include the effects of newer model engines and technologies on biodiesel emissions. However, older data was supplemented with literature published between 2002 and 2007, omitting the effects of biodiesel and ultra-low sulfur diesel blends, advanced emission control technologies such as diesel particulate filters (DPFs), and common-rail fuel injection systems largely phased in after this period.

BACKGROUND

This study assesses the air quality impacts of biodiesel exhaust emissions in the United States. It offers an update to two U.S. meta-analyses on biodiesel emissions conducted in the last twenty years: the EPA's seminal 2002 study on biodiesel emissions impacts (U.S. EPA, 2002) and a Hoekman and Robbins (2012) study on the biodiesel NOx effect in medium- and heavy-duty engines. Both studies identify a small but statistically significant increase in biodiesel NOx emissions relative to conventional diesel fuel. The EPA study also finds that HC, CO, and PM decrease proportionally to biodiesel blend level. These studies attribute these changes in emissions in part to biodiesel's physical properties, including its high oxygen content, bulk modulus, and cetane number (CN).

While the high oxygen content of biodiesel is expected to improve combustion properties, other fuel characteristics result in increased NOx. Biodiesel has low compressibility, so it enters the combustion chamber earlier than conventional diesel. This extends the period of time between fuel injection and fuel ignition, known as the "ignition delay." Extended ignition delay increases air-fuel mixing (i.e. premixed combustion) inside the combustion chamber which can lead to rapid rises in pressure and temperature compared to when pure diesel fuel is used (Lee et al., 1998). The formation of NOx increases exponentially with temperature increases, so a longer ignition delay corresponds with increased NOx. This is known as the biodiesel NOx effect. Engine parameters, including fuel injection rate, spray quality, and injection pressure, also play a role in air pollutant formation from vehicle tailpipes. For example, high pressure injection systems increase NOx by raising temperatures in the combustion chamber while improved fuel atomization allows more complete combustion, reducing the formation of HC and CO in exhaust gas streams.

This study investigates the impact of these parameters on the biodiesel NOx effect as well as on CO, HC, and PM emissions from biodiesel blends. We also investigate the effects of engine test cycles and emission control technologies. Lastly, we consider the impact the sulfur content of baseline diesel fuel and type of fuel injection system used has on the biodiesel emissions effect.

METHODOLOGY

This analysis uses the same methodology and dataset as O'Malley and Searle (2020). This dataset is comprised of 131 biodiesel exhaust emissions studies conducted between 1983 and 2018, which include analysis of a wide range of feedstocks, engines, test cycles, and emission control technologies. A complete summary table of studies is provided in Appendix B. Of the dataset, 104 studies assess feedstocks that are prominent in the U.S. biodiesel market, including soybean oil, canola (rapeseed) oil, and animal fats. We classify these feedstocks based on production data from the Energy Information Authority's (EIA) Monthly Biodiesel Production Report (U.S. EIA, 2020) and filter results to only include the primary feedstocks in the U.S. fuel market when data is sufficient. We also place an emphasis on studies conducted on vehicles adherent to modern emission standards.

Although diesel is only minimally used in light-duty applications across the United States, data for light-duty and single cylinder engines are also included in our analysis. Light-duty vehicles (LDVs) and heavy-duty vehicles (HDVs) differ by weight class and use of emission control technologies. For example, HDVs typically utilize selective catalytic reduction (SCR) systems to reduce NOx, and diesel oxidative catalysts (DOCs) and diesel particulate filters (DPFs) to reduce PM. Smaller cars, however, utilize lean NOx traps (LNTs) to reduce NOx in conjunction with DOCs and DPFs to mitigate other conventional pollutants (M. Williams & Minjares, 2016). Grouping data by vehicle weight class, we find no significant difference among the emissions effect for LDV versus HDV test results.

Throughout this study, we perform simple linear regressions on the concentration of NOx, CO, PM, and HC emissions in vehicle exhaust (i.e. dependent variable) against the biodiesel blend level (i.e. independent variable) for the entire literature. We adopt this methodology in order to utilize a wider range of test results on varying blend levels. Including more studies across blend levels increases the sample size and improves the accuracy of predictions than assessing each blend level separately. We also perform multiple linear regressions to determine the statistical significance of multiple interacting explanatory variables. For these regressions, we check for multicollinearity with an R² threshold of 0.65.

We perform additional regressions on select datasets, filtered by feedstock properties, engine configurations and test cycles, and baseline fuel sulfur quality. We do not remove any outliers from any analyses. In all graphs, we show trendlines only for statistically significant trends at p<0.05. The shaded cones encasing trendlines show standard error. Our companion study (O'Malley and Searle, 2020) provides more information on study methodology.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Figure 1 shows the results of our analysis of the average impacts of biodiesel blending on conventional air pollutants. Including all studies from our literature review on common U.S. feedstocks, we calculate the average biodiesel emissions effects to be 9% for NOx, -30% for PM, and -19% for HC. There was no statistically significant trend for CO emissions regressed on biodiesel blend level. Our analysis included studies with blend rates as low as 1% biodiesel in conventional diesel fuel up to 100% blends (pure biodiesel). Biodiesel blend level is shown on the x-axis. The y-axis shows the percent change in emissions of NOx, PM, and HC when combusting biodiesel blends in vehicles and engines compared to the emissions when combusting conventional diesel fuel. For example, a datapoint at 50% blend level (x-axis) and 5% emissions effect (y-axis) for NOx would mean that study found that a vehicle emits 5% higher NOx when operating on a 50% biodiesel blend than when operating on conventional diesel. We expect the emissions effect to vary proportionally with blend level. We note that there is very high variability in the data, as illustrated in the standard error cones, even for the trends that are statistically significant. This is likely due to the additional factors that vary across studies which impact the emissions effect. Thus, we analyze the effects of feedstock physical properties, engine test cycles, and modern advancements across the diesel industry on biodiesel exhaust emissions formation in the following sections.





BIODIESEL FEEDSTOCK PROPERTIES

Feedstock properties have a significant impact on total emissions formation and the biodiesel emissions effect. Physical properties such as density and viscosity alter

the level of air-fuel mixing inside the combustion chamber; this in turn influences the efficiency of combustion as well as temperature and pressure conditions inside the combustion chamber (Heywood, 2001). Feedstock properties also influence the timing of combustion.

While biodiesel in general has different properties than conventional diesel, physical properties also differ among biodiesel feedstocks. A list of common biodiesel feedstocks and the properties of the biodiesel produced from these feedstocks is provided in Table 1. The properties of palm and coconut oil are also included for comparison, although their consumption in U.S. biodiesel markets is negligible. The average biodiesel properties in Table 1 are compiled from studies presented in the Appendix B with the exception of unsaturation and chain length, which are drawn from Hoekman et al. (2012), and bulk modulus of compressibility. Bulk modulus or "elasticity" measures a material's resistance to compression. Biodiesel is comprised of various long chain fatty acids dependent on the primary feedstock which undergo transesterification to form mono-alkyl esters (FAME). Therefore, to calculate the bulk modulus of biodiesel, we multiply the bulk modulus of mono-alkyl esters, measured at 1000 psi and 100° F, by their composition profiles in each biodiesel feedstock (Boehman et al., 2004; Shahabuddin et al., 2013).

Feedstock	Cetane number	Density (kg/m³)	Viscosity (mm²/s)	Unsaturation ⁺	Chain length	Bulk modulus at 1000 psi and 100º F
Diesel	50.37	0.836	3.08	N/A	N/A	1477
Soybean	51.29	0.857	3.54	1.50	17.90	1648
Rapeseed	56.45	0.859	4.42	1.31	17.90	1642
UCO	54.64	0.860	4.64	1.06	18.50	1626
Animal fat	56.65	0.876	3.83	0.59	17.30	1608
Palm	57.81	0.851	5.01	0.62	17.20	1607
Coconut	58.68	0.875	4.39	0.12	13.40	1552

 Table 1. Biodiesel (FAME) properties overview.

Notes: Cetane number, density, and viscosity data is sourced from the literature in Appendix B and averaged by feedstock type. Unsaturation and chain length data is adapted from Hoekman et al. (2012). Bulk modulus is calculated from data sourced from Boehman et al. (2004) and Shahabuddin et al. (2013).

Cetane number (CN), defined as the inverse of the delay between fuel injection into the combustion chamber and ignition, is one of the most frequently studied biodiesel properties. Fuels with a high CN ignite sooner than fuels with a low CN, providing less time for air-fuel mixing. The shorter ignition delay with high CN fuels reduces fuel residence time inside the chamber, limiting rapid increases in fuel pressure and temperature due to premixed burn (Hoekman & Robbins, 2012). Because NOx increases exponentially with temperature, shorter ignition delay limits NOx formation (Hoekman & Robbins, 2012; Lee et al., 1998). Other studies have found that if ignition delay is held constant through alternative strategies such as exhaust gas recirculation (EGR), CN has little effect on NOx emissions (Ickes et al., 2009).

Biodiesel generally has a higher CN than conventional diesel. Thus, CN is not the main parameter causing the biodiesel NOx effect, but one might expect higher CN biodiesels to produce lower NOx than lower CN biodiesels (Lee et al., 1998). However, we regress the biodiesel NOx effect on CN using our entire dataset and find that these two parameters are positively correlated, in contrast with much of the literature. We speculate that other fuel and vehicle parameters may influence this result.

Other fuel properties such as bulk modulus, density, and viscosity can affect emissions formation. As discussed above, high bulk modulus advances fuel injection and extends the ignition delay period, resulting in rapid temperature and pressure increases and high NOx formation. Monyem et al. (2001) identify a linear relationship between injection timing and NOx formation regardless of the type of fuel used. For the five diesel and biodiesel fuels studied in their experiment, advanced injection timing resulted in an average 23% increase in NOx emissions relative to standard injection timing. Other studies have found that common-rail injection systems better control for the effects of advanced injection due to biodiesel's high bulk modulus (Hoekman & Robbins, 2012).

Viscous fuels can also advance injection timing by building up pressure in the fuel pump (Lapuerta et al., 2012). This leads to an increase in NOx emissions. However, viscous fuels have large droplet diameters which reduces their ability to atomize, or disperse into finer particles (Hoekman & Robbins, 2012), which counteracts this effect. Reduced atomization of fuel particles decreases combustion efficiency which leads to an increase in HC and PM (Agarwal et al., 2015; Lapuerta et al., 2008a). In our analysis, we observe a negative and significant relationship between viscosity and HC and PM emissions, while we observe a positive and significant relationship between viscosity and HC and PM emissions, while we observe a positive and significant relationship between viscosity and the biodiesel NOx effect (Figure 2). Our analysis therefore suggests that the increase in air-fuel mixing from advance injection timing due to viscosity has a more important effect than droplet size on the completeness of combustion.



Figure 2. NOx effect by biodiesel viscosity.

Density also has an effect on emissions formation. Agarwal et al. (2015) find that density affects fuel injection duration, the total mass of fuel injected, and the degree of

fuel atomization. Density also affects volumetric fuel efficiency, or the efficiency of the combustion cylinder to compress gas. The relationship between fuel density and NOx formation is complex; Lee et al. (1998) suggest that changes in volumetric efficiency, flow rate, and spray characteristics from low density fuels contribute to reduced NOx. Particulate matter emissions may also decrease at low density while HC and CO emissions increase due to changes to the air-fuel mixing process.

We observe a positive relationship between fuel density and NOx formation in our analysis, as shown in Figure 3. The relationship between density and HC and PM emissions is insignificant while the relationship between density and CO emissions is significant and positive.



Figure 3. NOx effect by biodiesel density.

Several other studies find that the degree of unsaturation of a fatty acid, measured by the number of carbon double bonds, corresponds with the physical properties of biodiesel including density, viscosity, and CN (Dharma et al., 2016; Hoekman et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2016). Unsaturated fatty acids are associated with low viscosity and high density. As detailed above, these properties correspond with a reduced and increased NOx effect, respectively. Unsaturated fatty acids also tend to have lower CNs, which increases ignition delay and NOx formation. Corroborating this trend, Yanowitz and McCormick (2009) find that a biodiesel's degree of saturation is inversely correlated with NOx emissions in a study on biodiesel emissions from HDVs in North America.

We calculate the NOx effect of common U.S. feedstocks regressed on blend level to range between -12.5% and 13.4% for 100% biodiesel (B100) (Figure 4). We find that the



biodiesel NOx effect is largest for rapeseed or (canola oil) while it is lowest for studies conducted with animal fat feedstocks.

Figure 4. NOx effect by biodiesel feedstock.

Relative to other biodiesel feedstocks listed in in Table 1, animal fats have a low bulk modulus, average CN, high density, and low viscosity. Low bulk modulus and viscosity are expected to reduce NOx, while high density is expected to increase NOx formation. Animal fats are also highly saturated, which is expected to diminish the biodiesel NOx effect. However, the negative trend that we find between animal fat biodiesel blend level and the NOx effect is unexpected. The regression analysis for animal fats may be skewed due to a relatively small number of datapoints. Inaccurate product labeling may also lead to inconsistency in results. Of all the biodiesel feedstocks, rapeseed and soybean demonstrate the highest biodiesel NOx effects, as both biodiesels have a high degree of unsaturation and high bulk modulus which are expected to increase the ignition delay period and associated NOx.

We also observe clear differences in PM emissions by feedstock, as shown in Figure 5. In general, the higher oxygen content of biodiesel improves soot oxidation, resulting in lower PM than conventional diesel (Reijnders et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2016). These findings are supported by Gaïl et al. (2007), which observes that the yield of acetylene, a precursor for PM formation, is proportional to a compound's number of double bonds. Supporting this theory, we find that biodiesel produced from animal fats is associated with the largest PM reduction compared to conventional diesel (-76%) while biodiesel from rapeseed feedstocks results in the lowest PM reduction (-19%).



Figure 5. PM effect by biodiesel feedstock.

In summary, ignition delay appears to be the dominant mechanism for determining the NOx effect. Fuels with high viscosity, low compressibility, and low CN extend the ignition delay period leading to premixed combustion and high pressure and temperature increases inside the combustion chamber. While low viscosity may reduce HC and CO formation due to improved spray atomization, this effect does not appear to be dominant. The literature also suggests that low viscosity, low density, and increased feedstock saturation reduce PM formation.

Soybean oil is the most predominant feedstock in the United States, accounting for 68% of domestic feedstock production in 2019 (U.S. EIA, 2020). Because soy biodiesel is fairly unsaturated, NOx and PM emissions are expected to be at the high end of the range of biodiesel feedstocks.

EMISSION TEST CYCLES

Emissions formation is also influenced by driving conditions such as speed and load. In the United States, test cycles are used for engine certification by running vehicles on a chassis dynamometer and measuring the emissions output. The U.S. EPA Federal Test Procedure (FTP) simulates urban and freeway driving conditions by altering engine load and speed. However, laboratory conditions often significantly underpredict on-road emissions release. A study by Bernard et al. (2019) found that actual on-road emissions may be up to 20 times of those recorded as a result of defeat devices and engine design limitations.

Air pollution from vehicles is especially high in urban areas, and this effect is not entirely due to population density. A study by Posada et al. (2020) found that NOx emissions increase nearly four-fold during urban driving conditions compared to emissions averaged over a variety of driving conditions. Heavy-duty vehicles, which consume mostly diesel in the United States, spend roughly an equivalent share of time under urban and freeway driving conditions (Posada et al., 2020), so the high NOx emissions from their use in urban environments make up a significant share of total NOx nationwide.

Urban driving is characterized by low speeds and high engine loads because of the frequent stops and starts, while freeway driving is characterized by high speed and lower loads due to less frequent stops and starts. Engine load, also known as torque, is affected by numerous factors including vehicle mass, wind resistance, friction between the tire and roadway, roadway grade, and the use of accessories such as air conditioning (Kean et al., 2003). Engine load is also affected by acceleration. Ng et al. (2012) finds that NOx formation is positively correlated with engine speed for both conventional diesel and biodiesel blends in an exhaust emissions study. The authors also find that NOx formation is positively correlated with engine load for both fuel types.

We run a regression on the biodiesel NOx effect by biodiesel blend level for different groupings of engine loads used in emissions tests, shown in Figure 6. "Low" engine load represents 0%, or idling conditions, through 40% capacity; "medium" load represents 40% to 70% capacity; and "high" engine load represents 70% to full load conditions. We find that studies testing the biodiesel NOx effect under high-load conditions record a higher biodiesel NOx effect than tests under medium and low loads. Our results thus suggest that blending biodiesel in conventional diesel fuel exacerbates the increase in NOx that diesel vehicles experience under high-load conditions.

We also run a regression on the biodiesel PM effect under the same load conditions (Figure 6). Particulate matter data follows an opposite trend compared to NOx, with low loads producing a positive biodiesel PM effect and high loads producing the lowest PM effect across biodiesel blends.



Figure 6. Panel A (left): Biodiesel NOx effect by engine load. Panel B (right): Biodiesel PM effect by engine load.

Engine horsepower is a parameter that reflects the product of load and speed. Although load data is useful to compare across engine types, it is unable to capture differences in exhaust emissions across vehicle weight classes and speed profiles. We group data by engine horsepower and observe that the biodiesel NOx effect is largest at high horsepower and smallest at low horsepower (Figure 7). Since horsepower readings are variable across test cycles, we draw from steady-state experiments for this regression. Data in the lowest horsepower range (0-50) is insignificant.





Horsepower is a significant explanatory variable when running a regression for the biodiesel NOx effect. This indicates that horsepower, and by extension, driving conditions more generally, highly influences biodiesel NOx formation. In the real world, we would expect biodiesel to exacerbate NOx emissions to the greatest extent when high acceleration is combined with high speed. However, this combination does not embody any one type of driving condition. Sze et al. (2007) measure average horsepower (hp) across various certification test cycles using a heavy-duty highway engine representative of on-road HDVs in the United States between 2002 and 2006. The authors find that average hp readings vary significantly by cycle type. The lowest readings are for cycles representative of urban-driving conditions while the highest readings are for cycles representative of highway driving. For example, the average horsepower for the FTP is measured to be 51.8 hp, while the average reading for the HWY cycle, a high-speed cruise cycle developed by the Coordinating Research Council, is 107.4 hp. Based on these findings, we would expect the biodiesel NOx effect to be worse under highway conditions. We also analyze the biodiesel emissions effects of HC and CO and find that the reductions in these pollutants with biodiesel blending is greatest at high horsepower. Ng et al. (2012) investigate the effects of engine load on biodiesel emissions and, like our analysis, find that increases in load is associated with higher NOx for both diesel and biodiesel. These authors attribute the NOx increase to a decrease in volumetric efficiency and the additional heating of intake air. The study conversely finds that high loads mitigate the formation of other pollutants, including CO, HC, and PM, for both diesel and biodiesel blends. Low loads generate lean combustion conditions, defined as burning fuel in the presence of excess air. Although lean burning is often desirable for more complete combustion, the literature points to several drawbacks. Sakai et al. (2020) find that during overly lean conditions, a "quenching layer" may form near the cylinder wall, inhibiting the ability of unburned HCs to react. Similarly, Ng finds that overly lean conditions at low engine loads contributes to increased CO, an intermediate combustion compound.

Wang et al. (2016) found that biodiesel reduces PM more effectively at higher engine loads. Under high-load conditions, more fuel is injected into the cylinder creating a fuel-rich combustion environment. Fuel-rich environments generate more PM; however, the high oxygen content of biodiesel counteracts this effect. Supporting this finding, Zhu et al. (2010b) conclude that the high oxygen content of biodiesel mitigates PM formation at medium and high loads.

Ng. et al. also map the relationship between diesel and biodiesel emissions formation and engine speeds. At high speeds, the "absolute time available for complete combustion is reduced," leading to an increase in CO, HC, and PM formation (Ng et al., 2012). Engine speed is associated with a rise in in-cylinder temperatures, found to peak at intermediate speeds. At high engine speeds, NOx begins to decrease, corresponding with the on-road study findings of Posada et al (2020).

Considering that highway conditions are characterized by high speed and high load, we expect to find the greatest benefits of biodiesel blending on HC, CO, and PM emissions under highway conditions and the smallest benefits under urban conditions. For NOx, we expect the biodiesel emissions effect to be greatest under highway conditions.

EMISSION CONTROL TECHNOLOGIES

The mid-2000s were a turning point for U.S. diesel fuels and vehicles. In 2006, EPA introduced the Onroad (Highway) Diesel Fuel Standards rule which required the phasein of ultra-low sulfur diesel (ULSD) fuel. Since 2004, the agency has introduced HDV emissions standards that set more stringent limits on NOx, HC, and PM. While earlier standards were met by high-pressure combustion techniques, newer standards have required the use of emission control technologies (Posada et al., 2016). Throughout this period, the vehicle manufacturing industry also underwent a broad shift from mechanical unit injectors to high-pressure common-rail fuel injection systems. In the following sections, we investigate the impact each of these changes has had on the biodiesel NOx effect.

First, we examine the effect that emission control technologies implemented to meet the latest HDV standard has had on NOx emissions from biodiesel blends. The latest emission standards for HDVs in the United States were fully implemented in 2010 and require the use of new technologies to meet emissions limits and deliver public health benefits. These include diesel particulate filters (DPFs), diesel oxidization catalysts (DOCs), closed-loop SCR systems, and ammonia slip catalysts. Since it is difficult to isolate the effects of aftertreatment technologies when filtering data by emissions standard, we group data by use of control technology including DPFs, DOCs, and exhaust gas recirculation (EGR). There was not enough data to test for the effects of SCR, a primary method to reduce NOx in modern diesel engines.

We find a significant difference between vehicles equipped with EGR systems and without, with the former producing a higher biodiesel NOx effect across various blend levels (Figure 8). This may be because EGRs do not provide as much of a benefit for NOx reduction with biodiesel due to its high oxygen content (Ye & Boehman, 2010; Yoon et al., 2009). The use of EGRs are also associated with extended ignition delay (Ladommatos et al., 1998). Thus, the difference between diesel and biodiesel NOx emissions is widened in vehicles equipped with EGR.





For DPFs, Cordiner et al. (2016) observe an improvement in the regeneration rate, or the process for removing accumulated PM, when biodiesel is used. Authors attribute this improvement to biodiesel's high oxygen content which enhances soot oxidation. However, the findings are contradicted by a study by Buono et al. (2012) which records a lower DPF regeneration rate with biodiesel. Czerwinski et al. (2013) also report that biodiesel may alter the regeneration behavior of DPFs due to changes in the nanostructure of PM formation. These changes appear to be associated with a reduction in the temperature required to achieve regeneration, although it is not clear why.

Regressing the biodiesel emissions effect on blend level, we do not find a significant difference in PM emissions among vehicles equipped with and without DPFs. However,

we do find that DPFs increase the biodiesel NOx effect (Figure 9). This may be confounded by a correlation between DPF and SCR systems, phased in under the 2007 and 2010 HDV emission standards, respectively. Unlike DPFs, the performance of SCR for NOx mitigation was found to degrade with biodiesel in a study on the effects of biodiesel impurities on emission control technologies (A. Williams, 2011). We do not have enough datapoints on SCR systems to test for this effect in our dataset.





We also find that the biodiesel NOx effect is higher in vehicles equipped with DOCs (Figure 10). This means that although both DPFs and DOCs mitigate emissions overall, they also increase the degree to which biodiesel increases NOx compared to conventional diesel.



Figure 10. Biodiesel NOx effect with and without DOCs.

Diesel oxidization catalysts assist in the oxidation of HC, CO, and the soluble organic fraction of PM. In addition, DOCs generate NOx to support the operation of other aftertreatment technologies like DPFs (Posada et al., 2016). Cordiner et al. (2016) find that biodiesel increases the NO to NO_2 conversion process in DOCs, although the mechanism for this is not entirely clear. Biodiesel may also contribute to reduced DOC catalyst activity due to ash buildup (A. Williams, 2011)

DIESEL SULFUR QUALITY

The United States has been a global leader in establishing fuel quality standards, first setting a cap on diesel sulfur content beginning in 1994. The original 500 ppm cap was reduced to 15 ppm under EPA's 2006 highway diesel fuel standards rulemaking which remains in effect today. Low-sulfer diesel enables the use of advanced emission control technologies, including DPFs and catalytic converters, which have been estimated to provide tremendous public health benefits. For biodiesel, however, we find that updated sulfur limits mitigate the emissions benefits from biodiesel blending.

We assess the effect of diesel sulfur level on the biodiesel emissions effect in our dataset. We group data by high (>500 ppm), medium (50-500 ppm), and low (<50 ppm) sulfur concentration. We observe a strong relationship between fuel sulfur quality and the biodiesel NOx effect (Figure 11). Here, we only present data for older model vehicles before implementation of the 2007 emission standards to isolate the effects of fuel quality on biodiesel NOx.



Figure 11. NOx effect grouped by baseline diesel quality. Data is pre-2007 HDV emission standard data.

We find that the biodiesel NOx effect is strongly correlated with fuel quality across the older vehicle model data subset. Combustion of pure biodiesel results in a 16% NOx decrease relative to high-sulfur diesel but an increase of 20% relative to low-sulfur fuel. The relationship between baseline diesel fuel sulfur quality and biodiesel NOx emissions is not well documented in the literature; however, several studies identify changes in fuel property parameters during the desulfurization process which may contribute to the observed effects.

Alam et al. (2004) find that desulfurization increases the cetane number (CN) and lowers the density of diesel fuel. Biodiesel has a higher density than diesel; thus, the difference in density widens when biodiesel is blended into low-sulfur diesel versus blending into higher-sulfur diesel. High CN in fuels is associated with ignition occurring sooner after injection. This reduces time for air-fuel mixing, resulting in a more spread out temperature peak from combustion and lower NOx formation (Lee et al., 1998). Low-sulfur fuels also have low aromatic content. Although the literature has not established a clear relationship between NOx and aromatics, Lee et al. suggest that low-aromatic fuels likely produce lower NOx due to their lower adiabatic flame temperatures. This reflects the temperature of combustion assuming zero heat loss. Across our dataset, combustion of low-sulfur diesel is found to produce lower NOx than that of high-sulfur diesel, likely for these reasons. Biodiesel is thus more polluting, at least in terms of NOx, when blended with cleaner-burning low-sulfur diesel than when blended with high-sulfur diesel. The literature also finds that the combustion of low-sulfur diesel reduces PM emissions compared to that of high-sulfur diesel (Zhu et al., 2010b). Low-sulfur fuel produces fewer sulfate aerosols, a component of PM, and has lower aromatic content, which reduces the hydrocarbon molecule's tendency for PM formation (Ladommatos et al., 1996). We would expect the biodiesel PM effect to be less significant when blended with low- versus high-sulfur diesel due to these properties. However, we do not observe a significant relationship between biodiesel and PM emissions for both high- and low-sulfur diesel. We also do not observe a significant relationship between biodiesel blending and CO emissions for high- and low-sulfur diesel. For HC, we identify a significant relationship between biodiesel and emissions for medium and high-sulfur diesel datapoints, although this is likely confounded by other parameters.

FUEL INJECTION SYSTEM

We find that an engine's fuel injection system also has a significant impact on the biodiesel NOx effect. Historically, unit injectors were used to deposit fuel into the combustion chamber. These systems have a compact engine design and inject fuels at medium to high pressure. Unit injectors have been phased out in favor of common-rail injection systems because the latter allow more complete combustion and noise control (Perkins, n.d.). The relationship between fuel injection systems and the biodiesel NOx effect has not been widely studied; however, a study by Yanowitz and McCormick (2009) compares the emissions effects of fuel injection systems running on B20 fuel. The authors calculate a 3% increase in the biodiesel NOx effect when running biodiesel through a common-rail versus electronic unit injector system. Hoekman and Robbins (2012) state that although common-rail engines are expected to have better control for fluid properties which advance injection timing, the biodiesel NOx effect persists.

In our regression analysis, we find that common-rail injection systems are associated with a greater biodiesel NOx effect compared to unit injector systems (Figure 12). We assume that unit injectors are electronic rather than mechanically operated since the latter systems were phased out beginning in the late 1980s. Panel A in the figure shows data for all fuel sulfur levels; here we can see there is a more than three-fold difference in the biodiesel NOx effect between unit injection and common-rail systems.



Figure 12. Panel A (left): Biodiesel NOx effect by fuel injection system. Panel B (right): Biodiesel NOx effect by fuel injection system for low sulfur diesel only.

However, we note that the shift from unit injector systems to common-rail systems occurred around the same timeframe as the introduction of ULSD in the United States. Fuel sulfur level may thus be influencing our results. To remove this potentially confounding effect, we also assess the biodiesel NOx effect in common rail versus unit injector systems for studies using only low-sulfur diesel. This result is shown in Figure 12 panel B. We find that the biodiesel NOx effect is 47% higher in common-rail systems compared to unit injector systems. Although the standard error cones in panel B overlap, we find a statistically significant difference between the two trendlines. Thus, we conclude that the biodiesel NOx effect likely is higher in more modern fuel injection systems compared to older ones, independent of the effects of diesel sulfur level.

We also test the biodiesel NOx effect by running a multiple regression analysis on blend level, fuel injection systems, engine horsepower, and diesel sulfur quality. Results for each parameter including the regression coefficient, standard error, and p-value are presented in Table 2. To distinguish between qualitative variables, dummy variables are used for fuel injection systems with common-rail fuel injection systems set equal to 1. Thus, a positive coefficient, β , signifies that common-rail systems generate a higher biodiesel emissions effect relative to unit injectors. This multiple linear regression confirms our previous findings of the significance of these parameters, even after controlling for confounding factors throughout the dataset.

Table 2. Biodiesel NOx effect using multiple linear regression.

Parameter	Coefficient (β)	SE	P-value
Blend level (%)	0.138	0.019	<.001
Fuel injection system	5.890	2.340	0.013
Engine power (hp)	0.035	0.011	0.001
Diesel quality (ppm)	-0.015	0.003	<.001

COMPARISON WITH PREVIOUS META-ANALYSES

On average, we find that biodiesel blending increases emissions for all pollutants relative to previous meta-analyses. For modern conditions, which we define as engines that run on ULSD and common-rail fuel injections systems, we find that biodiesel blending increases emissions for NOx, HC, PM, and CO compared to other meta-analyses (Table 3).

Table 3. Biodiesel exhaust emissions study comparison. Data reported in percent change in emissions between B20 and petroleum diesel fuel.

Pollutant	EPA (2002)	EPA (2010)	Hoekman & Robbins (2012)	ICCT (all data)	ICCT (modern conditions)
NOx	2%	2%	1%	2%	4%
PM	-10%	-16%		-6%	Insignificant
нс	-21%	-14%		-4%	7%
со	-11%	-13%		Insignificant	10%

As in our study, EPA finds that animal fats produce the lowest biodiesel NOx effect while soybean and rapeseed-based biodiesels produce significantly higher NOx effects. That study also reports that animal fats produce a lower PM effect than soybean and rapeseed-based fuels, corroborating our results. The EPA includes a discussion on the significance of emission test cycles in their study, while Hoekman and Robbins reference the effects of engine speed and load on biodiesel emissions. In our study, we significantly expand significantly on both discussions and investigate the impacts of load, speed, and horsepower on biodiesel emissions.

Both meta-analyses also discuss the effects of baseline diesel sulfur quality. The EPA finds that biodiesel produces higher NOx when blended into "clean" or low-sulfur diesel fuel while Hoekman and Robbins state they only find weak evidence in support of this claim. We find a strong relationship between biodiesel emissions and the baseline sulfur content of diesel fuel, corroborating EPA's original finding. Hoekman and Robbins discuss the relationship between biodiesel blending and emission control technologies, finding that biodiesel hinders the operation of lean NOx traps and DPFs. We find that biodiesel does not increase PM compared to conventional diesel in vehicles equipped with DPFs. However, biodiesel does increase NOx in vehicles equipped with EGR, DOCs, and DPFs, although the latter effect may be confounded by the presence of SCR systems.

Hoekman and Robbins also posit that modern fuel injection systems should be expected to reduce the biodiesel NOx effect. Conversely, we find that NOx emissions are higher in modern, common-rail systems after controlling for the effects of other possible confounding parameters.

CONCLUSION

This analysis finds that biodiesel blending of common U.S. feedstocks increases NOx emissions while it decreases CO, HC, and PM across the entire dataset. However, much of the data included in our literature review may now be considered outdated because it reflects fuels, injection systems, and emission controls systems that are no longer used in the United States. For modern vehicles and fuels, our findings are considerably different. When only examining data collected with low-sulfur fuel and common rail injection systems, we find that biodiesel increases NOx emissions compared to conventional diesel by 4% for B20 blends. Our analysis finds that the biodiesel PM effect in modern engines is insignificant, while B20 increases CO and HC emissions by 10% and 7%, respectively (Table 3). These findings offer a sharp contrast to the conclusions in earlier studies based on much older test results that biodiesel reduces emissions of PM, CO, and HC. Our analysis demonstrates that the effect of biodiesel blending on exhaust emissions is substantially worse than previously understood. As U.S. regulators work to update annual volume requirements under the Renewable Fuel Standard or pursue new legislation such as a federal national low-carbon fuel standard, it will be important to take into account this updated information on the air quality impacts of increased biodiesel blending.

REFERENCES

- Acevedo, H., & Mantilla, J. (2011). Performance and Emissions of a Heavy Duty Diesel Engine Fuelled with Palm Oil Biodiesel and Premium Diesel. *Dyna (Medellin), 78*(170), 152-158, https://inis.iaea.org/search/searchsinglerecord.aspx?recordsFor=SingleRecord&RN=43012390
- Adi, G., Hall, C., Tao, B., & Shaver, G. (2012). Diesel Engine Control Strategy for Biodiesel Blend Accommodation Independent of Fuel Fatty Acid Structure. *IFAC Proceedings Volumes*, *45*(30), 17-24. https://doi.org/10.3182/20121023-3-FR-4025.00037
- Agarwal, A. K., Dhar, A., Gupta, J. G., Kim, W. I., Choi, K., Lee, C. S., & Park, S. (2015). Effect of fuel injection pressure and injection timing of Karanja biodiesel blends on fuel spray, engine performance, emissions and combustion characteristics. *Energy Conversion and Management*, 91, 302–314. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2014.12.004
- Alam, M., Song, J., Acharya, R., Boehman, A., & Miller, K. (2004). Combustion and Emissions Performance of Low Sulfur, Ultra Low Sulfur and Biodiesel Blends in a DI Diesel Engine.
 Presented at the 2004 Powertrain & Fluid Systems Conference & Exhibition, Tampa, Florida. https://doi.org/10.4271/2004-01-3024
- Altun, S. (2010). Performance and exhaust emissions of a DI diesel engine fueled with waste cooking oil and inedible animal tallow methyl esters. *Turkish Journal of Engineering and Environmental Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.3906/muh-1004-108
- Anenberg, S. C., Miller, J., Minjares, R., Du, L., Henze, D. K., Lacey, F., Malley, C. S., Emberson, L., Franco, V., Klimont, Z., & Heyes, C. (2017). Impacts and mitigation of excess diesel-related NOx emissions in 11 major vehicle markets. *Nature*, 545(7655), 467–471. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature22086</u>
- Arapaki, N., Bakeas, E., Karavalakis, G., Tzirakis, E., Stournas, S., & Zannikos, F. (2007). Regulated and Unregulated Emissions Characteristics of a Diesel Vehicle Operating with Diesel/Biodiesel Blends. Retreived from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2007-01-0071
- Arbab, M. I., Masjuki, H. H., Varman, M., Kalam, M. A., Imtenan, S., & Sajjad, H. (2013). Experimental Investigation of Optimum Blend Ratio of Jatropha, Palm and Coconut Based Biodiesel to Improve Fuel Properties, Engine Performance and Emission Characteristics (SAE Technical Paper No. 2013-01-2675). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2013-01-2675
- Armas, O., García-Contreras, R., & Ramos, Á. (2013). Impact of alternative fuels on performance and pollutant emissions of a light duty engine tested under the new European driving cycle. *Applied Energy*, *107*, 183–190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2013.01.064
- Bakeas, E., Karavalakis, G., Fontaras, G., & Stournas, S. (2011). An experimental study on the impact of biodiesel origin on the regulated and PAH emissions from a Euro 4 light-duty vehicle. *Fuel*, *90*(11), 3200–3208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2011.05.018
- Behçet, R. (2011). Performance and emission study of waste anchovy fish biodiesel in a diesel engine. *Fuel Processing Technology*, 92(6), 1187–1194. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j. fuproc.2011.01.012</u>
- Behcet, R., Yumrutaş, R., & Oktay, H. (2014). Effects of fuels produced from fish and cooking oils on performance and emissions of a diesel engine. *Energy*, 71, 645–655. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2014.05.003</u>
- Bernard, Y., German, J., Kentroti, A., & Muncrief, R. (2019). Catching defeat devices: How systematic vehicle testing can determine the presence of suspicious emissions control strategies. Retrieved from the International Council on Clean Transportaion. <u>https://theicct.org/sites/default/files/publications/ICCT_catching_defeat_devices_20190710.pdf</u>
- Bielaczyc, P., Szczotka, A., Gizynski, P., & Bedyk, I. (2009). The Effect of Pure RME and Biodiesel Blends with High RME Content on Exhaust Emissions from a Light Duty Diesel Engine (SAE Technical Paper No. 2009-01-2653). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2009-01-2653
- Biodiesel Content Mandate, Minn. Stat. § 239-77 (2019). <u>https://www.revisor.mn.gov/statutes/</u> cite/239.77
- Boehman, A. L., Morris, D., Szybist, J., & Esen, E. (2004). The Impact of the Bulk Modulus of Diesel Fuels on Fuel Injection Timing. *Energy & Fuels*, *18*(6), 1877-1882. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/ ef049880j</u>
- Buono, D., Senatore, A., & Prati, M. V. (2012). Particulate filter behaviour of a Diesel engine fueled with biodiesel. *Applied Thermal Engineering*, *49*, 147–153. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.applthermaleng.2011.08.019</u>
- Bureau of Transportation Statistics. (2015). *Diesel-powered Passenger Cars and Light Trucks*. Retrieved August 7, 2020, from <u>https://www.bts.gov/archive/publications/bts_fact_sheets/oct_2015/entire</u>

- Canakci, M., & Van Gerpen, J. H. (2003). Comparison of engine performance and emissions for petroleum diesel fuel, yellow grease biodiesel and soybean oil biodiesel. *Transactions of the ASAE*, 46(4). https://doi.org/10.13031/2013.13948
- Chambliss, S., Miller, J., Facanha, C., Minjares, R., & Blumber, K. (2013). *The impact of stringent fuel and vehicle standards on premature mortality and emissions* (ICCT's Global Transportation Health and Climate Roadmap Series). Retreived from the Council on Clean Transportation https://theicct.org/sites/default/files/publications/ICCT_HealthClimateRoadmap_2013_revised.pdf
- Chang, D. Y. Z., Van Gerpen, J. H., Lee, I., Johnson, L. A., Hammond, E. G., & Marley, S. J. (1996). Fuel properties and emissions of soybean oil esters as diesel fuel. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 73(11), 1549–1555. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02523523
- Chase, C. L., Peterson, C. L., Lowe, G. A., Mann, P., Smith, J. A., & Kado, N. Y. (2000). A 322,000 kilometer (200,000 mile) Over the Road Test with HySEE Biodiesel in a Heavy Duty Truck. Retrieved from SEA International https://doi.org/10.4271/2000-01-2647
- Chin, J.-Y., Batterman, S. A., Northrop, W. F., Bohac, S. V., & Assanis, D. N. (2012). Gaseous and Particulate Emissions from Diesel Engines at Idle and under Load: Comparison of Biodiesel Blend and Ultralow Sulfur Diesel Fuels. *Energy & Fuels*, *26*(11), 6737–6748. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/ef300421h</u>
- Clark, N., Atkinson, C. M., Thompson, G. J., & Nine, R. D. (1999). *Transient Emissions Comparisons of Alternative Compression Ignition Fuels* (SAE Technical Paper No. 1999-01-1117). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/1999-01-1117
- Clark, N. N., & Lyons, D. W. (1999). Class 8 Truck Emissions Testing: Effects of Test Cycles and Data on Biodiesel Operation. Retrieved from the American Society of Agricultural and Biological Engineers https://doi.org/10.13031/2013.13286
- Cordiner, S., Mulone, V., Nobile, M., & Rocco, V. (2016). Impact of biodiesel fuel on engine emissions and Aftertreatment System operation. *Applied Energy*, *164*, 972–983. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.07.001
- Czerwinski, J., Dimopoulos Eggenschwiler, P., Heeb, A. N., Astorga-Ilorens, C., Mayer, A., Heitzer, A., D'Urbano, G., Hermle, S., Renz, S., & Liati, A. (2013). *Diesel Emissions with DPF & SCR and Toxic Potentials with BioDiesel (RME) Blend Fuels* (SAE Technical Paper No. 2013-01-0523). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2013-01-0523
- Davis, S. C., & Boundy, R. G. (2020). *Transportation Energy Data Book: Edition 38.1*. Retrieved from Oak Ridge National Laboratory <u>https://tedb.ornl.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/</u> <u>TEDB_Ed_38.pdf</u>
- Dharma, S., Ong, H. C., Masjuki, H. H., Sebayang, A. H., & Silitonga, A. S. (2016). An overview of engine durability and compatibility using biodiesel-bioethanol-diesel blends in compressionignition engines. *Energy Conversion and Management*, 128, 66–81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2016.08.072</u>
- Di, Y., Cheung, C. S., & Huang, Z. (2009). Experimental investigation on regulated and unregulated emissions of a diesel engine fueled with ultra-low sulfur diesel fuel blended with biodiesel from waste cooking oil. *Science of The Total Environment*, 407(2), 835–846. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2008.09.023
- Durbin, T. D., Collins, J. R., Norbeck, J. M., & Smith, M. R. (1999). Evaluation of the Effects of Alternative Diesel Fuel Formulations on Exhaust Emission Rates and Reactivity. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Thomas_Durbin/publication/242519872_Final_Report_ Evaluation_of_the_Effects_of_Alternative_Diesel_Fuel_Formulations_on_Exhaust_Emission_ Rates_and_Reactivity/links/54ef432a0cf2495330e1cdb3/Final-Report-Evaluation-of-the-Effects-of-Alternative-Diesel-Fuel_Formulations-on-Exhaust-Emission-Rates-and-Reactivity.pdf
- Durbin, T. D., & Norbeck, J. M. (2002). Effects of Biodiesel Blends and Arco EC-Diesel on Emissions from Light Heavy-Duty Diesel Vehicles. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 36(8), 1686–1691. https://doi.org/10.1021/es0112310
- Eckerle, W. A., Lyford-Pike, E. J., Stanton, D. W., LaPointe, L. A., Whitacre, S. D., & Wall, J. C. (2008). Effects of Methyl Ester Biodiesel Blends on NOx Emissions. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants, 1(1), 102–118. https://doi.org/10.4271/2008-01-0078
- Farzaneh, M., Zietsman, J., & Perkinson, D. G. (2006). *School Bus Biodiesel (B20) NOx Emissions Testing*. Texas Transportation Institute.
- Fontaras, G., Karavalakis, G., Kousoulidou, M., Tzamkiozis, T., Ntziachristos, L., Bakeas, E., Stournas, S., & Samaras, Z. (2009). Effects of biodiesel on passenger car fuel consumption, regulated and non-regulated pollutant emissions over legislated and real-world driving cycles. *Fuel*, 88(9), 1608–1617. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2009.02.011

- Fontaras, G., Kousoulidou, M., Karavalakis, G., Tzamkiozis, T., Pistikopoulos, P., Ntziachristos, L., Bakeas, E., Stournas, S., & Samaras, Z. (2010). Effects of low concentration biodiesel blend application on modern passenger cars. Part 1: Feedstock impact on regulated pollutants, fuel consumption and particle emissions. *Environmental Pollution*, 158(5), 1451-1460. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2009.12.033
- Frank, B. P., Tang, S., Lanni, T., Rideout, G., Beregszaszy, C., Meyer, N., Chatterjee, S., Conway, R., Lowell, D., Bush, C., & Evans, J. (2004). A Study of the Effects of Fuel Type and Emission Control Systems on Regulated Gaseous Emissions from Heavy-Duty Diesel Engines. (SAE Technical Paper No. 2004-01-1085). Retrieve from SAE International https://doi.org/10.4271/2004-01-1085
- Gaïl, S., Thomson, M. J., Sarathy, S. M., Syed, S. A., Dagaut, P., Diévart, P., Marchese, A. J., & Dryer, F. L. (2007). A wide-ranging kinetic modeling study of methyl butanoate combustion. *Proceedings of the Combustion Institute*, *31*(1), 305–311. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proci.2006.08.051</u>
- Gautam, R., Kumar, N., & Sharma, P. (2013). Comparative Assessment of Performance, Emission and Combustion Characteristics of Blends of Methyl and Ethyl Ester of Jatropha Oil and Diesel in Compression Ignition Engine (SAE Technical Paper No. 2013-01-2664). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2013-01-2664
- Ge, J., Yoon, S., Kim, M., & Choi, N. (2016). Application of Canola Oil Biodiesel/Diesel Blends in a Common Rail Diesel Engine. *Applied Sciences*, 7(1), 34. https://doi.org/10.3390/app7010034
- Geng, L., Chen, Y., Chen, X., & Lee, C. F. (2019). Study on combustion characteristics and particulate emissions of a common-rail diesel engine fueled with n-butanol and waste cooking oil blends. *Journal of the Energy Institute*, 92(3), 438-449. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joei.2018.05.004</u>
- Graboski, M., Ross, J., & McCormick, R. (1996). *Transient Emissions from no. 2 diesel and biodiesel blends in a DDC6 Series Engine* (SAE Technical Paper 961166).
- Graboski, M. S., McCormick, R. L., Alleman, T. L., & Herring, A. M. (2003). *The Effect of Biodiesel Composition on Engine Emissions from a DDC Series 60 Diesel Engine: Final Report; Report 2 in a Series of 6.* Retrieved from National Renewable Energy Laboratory. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/</u> docs/fy03osti/31461.pdf
- Guido, C., Beatrice, C., & Napolitano, P. (2013). Application of bioethanol/RME/diesel blend in a Euro5 automotive diesel engine: Potentiality of closed loop combustion control technology. *Applied Energy*, *102*, 13-23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2012.08.051
- Haas, M. J., Scott, K. M., Alleman, T. L., & McCormick, R. L. (2001). Engine Performance of Biodiesel Fuel Prepared from Soybean Soapstock: A High Quality Renewable Fuel Produced from a Waste Feedstock. *Energy & Fuels*, *15*(5), 1207-1212. https://doi.org/10.1021/ef010051x
- Han, M., Cho, K., Sluder, C. S., & Wagner, R. M. (2008). Soybean and Coconut Biodiesel Fuel Effects on Combustion Characteristics in a Light-Duty Diesel Engine. Retrieved from SAE International https://doi.org/10.4271/2008-01-2501
- Hansen, K. F., & Jensen, M. G. (1997). Chemical and Biological Characteristics of Exhaust Emissions from a DI Diesel Engine Fuelled With Rapeseed Oil Methyl Ester (RME) (SAE Technical Paper No. 971689). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/971689
- Hearne, J., Toback, A., Akers, J., Hesketh, R. P., & Marchese, A. J. (2005). Development of a New Composite School Bus Test Cycle and the Effect of Fuel Type on Mobile Emissions from Three School Buses (SAE Technical Paper No. 2005-01-1616). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2005-01-1616

Heywood, J. (2001). Internal Combustion Engine Fundamentals. McGraw-Hill: New York.

- Hoekman, S. K., Broch, A., Robbins, C., Ceniceros, E., & Natarajan, M. (2012). Review of biodiesel composition, properties, and specifications. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 16(1), 143-169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2011.07.143
- Hoekman, S. K., & Robbins, C. (2012). Review of the effects of biodiesel on NOx emissions. *Fuel Processing Technology*, 96, 237-249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuproc.2011.12.036
- Holden, B., Jack, J., Miller, D. W., & Durbin, D. T. (2006). *Effect of Biodiesel on Diesel Engine Nitrogen Oxide and Other Regulated Emissions*. 110.
- Ickes, A., Bohac, S., & Assanis, D. (2009). Effect of fuel cetane number on a premixed diesel combustion mode. *International Journal of Engine Research - INT J ENGINE RES*, 10. https://doi.org/10.1243/14680874JER03809
- Jansen, L. Ariztegui, J. Bernard, J-F., Cárdens Almena, M.D., Clark, R. Elliott, N.G., Gomez-Acebo, P. Highman, C., Kelecom, B., Pellegrini, L., Scott, P. (2014). *Impact of FAME on the performance of three Euro 4 light-duty diesel vehicles Part 1: Fuel consumption and regulated emissions*. Retrieved from Concawe. <u>https://www.concawe.eu/publication/report-no-614/</u>

- Kalam, M. A., & Masjuki, H. H. (2008). Testing palm biodiesel and NPAA additives to control NOx and CO while improving efficiency in diesel engines. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, *32*(12), 1116–1122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2008.02.009
- Karavalakis, G., Alvanou, F., Stournas, S., & Bakeas, E. (2008). Regulated and unregulated emissions of a light duty vehicle operated on diesel/palm-based methyl ester blends over NEDC and a non-legislated driving cycle. *Fuel*, 88(6), 1078–1085. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j. fuel.2008.11.003</u>
- Karavalakis, G., Tzirakis, E., Zannikos, F., Stournas, S., Bakeas, E., Arapaki, N., & Spanos, A. (2007). Diesel/Soy Methyl Ester Blends Emissions Profile from a Passenger Vehicle Operated on the European and the Athens Driving Cycles (SAE Technical Paper No. 2007-01-4043). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2007-01-4043
- Karavalakis, George, Jiang, Y., Yang, J., Durbin, T., Nuottimäki, J., & Lehto, K. (2016). Emissions and Fuel Economy Evaluation from Two Current Technology Heavy-Duty Trucks Operated on HVO and FAME Blends. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants, 9(1), 177-190. https://doi.org/10.4271/2016-01-0876
- Karavalakis, George, Stournas, S., & Bakeas, E. (2009a). Effects of diesel/biodiesel blends on regulated and unregulated pollutants from a passenger vehicle operated over the European and the Athens driving cycles. *Atmospheric Environment*, 43(10), 1745-1752. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2008.12.033
- Karavalakis, George, Stournas, S., & Bakeas, E. (2009b). Light vehicle regulated and unregulated emissions from different biodiesels. *Science of The Total Environment*, 407(10), 3338–3346. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2008.12.063</u>
- Karavalakis, Georgios, Bakeas, E., Fontaras, G., & Stournas, S. (2011). Effect of biodiesel origin on regulated and particle-bound PAH (polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon) emissions from a Euro 4 passenger car. *Energy*, *3*6(8), 5328–5337. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2011.06.041
- Kawano, D., Ishii, H., & Goto, Y. (2008). Effect of Biodiesel Blending on Emission Characteristics of Modern Diesel Engine (SAE Technical Paper No. 2008-01-2384). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2008-01-2384
- Kaya, T., Kutlar, O., & Taskiran, O. (2018). Evaluation of the Effects of Biodiesel on Emissions and Performance by Comparing the Results of the New European Drive Cycle and Worldwide Harmonized Light Vehicles Test Cycle. *Energies*, *11*(10), 2814. https://doi.org/10.3390/en11102814
- Kean, A. J., Harley, R. A., & Kendall, G. R. (2003). Effects of Vehicle Speed and Engine Load on Motor Vehicle Emissions. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 37(17), 3739–3746. https://doi.org/10.1021/es0263588
- Kinoshita, E., Hamasaki, K., & Jaqin, C. (2003). Diesel Combustion of Palm Oil Methyl Ester (SAE Technical Paper No. 2003-01-1929). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2003-01-1929
- Kinoshita, Eiji, Myo, T., Hamasaki, K., Tajima, H., & Kun, Z. R. (2006). *Diesel Combustion Characteristics of Coconut Oil and Palm Oil Biodiesels* (SAE Technical Paper No. 2006-01-3251). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2006-01-3251
- Kinoshita, Eiji, Ueda, Y., & Takata, S. (2011). Combustion Characteristics of a DI Diesel Engine with Palm Oil Butyl and Isobutyl Esters (SAE Technical Paper No. 2011-01-1937). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2011-01-1937
- Knothe, G., Sharp, C. A., & Ryan, T. W. (2006). Exhaust Emissions of Biodiesel, Petrodiesel, Neat Methyl Esters, and Alkanes in a New Technology Engine. *Energy & Fuels, 20*(1), 403-408. https://doi.org/10.1021/ef0502711
- Koszalka, G., Hunicz, J., & Niewczas, A. (2010). A Comparison of Performance and Emissions of an Engine Fuelled with Diesel and Biodiesel. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants, 3(2), 77–84. JSTOR. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26272921
- Kousoulidou, M., Fontaras, G., Ntziachristos, L., & Samaras, Z. (2009). Evaluation of Biodiesel Blends on the Performance and Emissions of a Common-Rail Light-Duty Engine and Vehicle (SAE Technical Paper No. 2009-01-0692). Retrieved from SAE International, <u>https://doi.org/10.4271/2009-01-0692</u>
- Krahl, J., Munack, A., Schröder, O., Stein, H., Herbst, L., Kaufmann, A., & Bünger, J. (2005). The Influence of Fuel Design on the Exhaust Gas Emissions and Health Effects (SAE Technical Paper No. 2005-01-3772). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2005-01-3772
- Krahl, Jürgen, Knothe, G., Munack, A., Ruschel, Y., Schröder, O., Hallier, E., Westphal, G., & Bünger, J. (2009). Comparison of exhaust emissions and their mutagenicity from the combustion of biodiesel, vegetable oil, gas-to-liquid and petrodiesel fuels. *Fuel*, 88(6), 1064–1069. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2008.11.015</u>

- Krahl, Jürgen, Munack, A., Ruschel, Y., Schröder, O., & Bünger, J. (2008). Exhaust Gas Emissions and Mutagenic Effects of Diesel Fuel, Biodiesel and Biodiesel Blends (SAE Technical Paper NO. 2008-01-2508). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2008-01-2508
- Ladommatos, N., Abdelhalim, S. M., Zhao, H., & Hu, Z. (1998). *Effects of EGR on Heat Release in Diesel Combustion* (SAE Technical Paper No. 980184). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/980184
- Ladommatos, Nicos, Rubenstein, P., & Bennett, P. (1996). Some effects of molecular structure of single hydrocarbons on sooting tendency. *Fuel*, *75*(2), 114–124. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0016-2361(94)00251-7</u>
- Lahane, S., & Subramanian, K. A. (2015). Effect of different percentages of biodiesel-diesel blends on injection, spray, combustion, performance, and emission characteristics of a diesel engine. *Fuel*, 139, 537-545. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2014.09.036
- Lance, D. L., Goodfellow, C. L., Williams, J., Bunting, W., Sakata, I., Yoshida, K., Taniguchi, S., & Kitano, K. (2009). The Impact of Diesel and Biodiesel Fuel Composition on a Euro V HSDI Engine with Advanced DPNR Emissions Control. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants, 2(1), 885-894. https://doi.org/10.4271/2009-01-1903
- Lapuerta, M., Agudelo, J. R., Prorok, M., & Boehman, A. L. (2012). Bulk Modulus of Compressibility of Diesel/Biodiesel/HVO Blends. *Energy & Fuels*, *26*(2), 1336-1343. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/ef201608g</u>
- Lapuerta, M., Armas, O., & Rodriguez-Fernandez, J. (2008a). Effect of the Degree of Unsaturation of Biodiesel Fuels on NOx and Particulate Emissions. *SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants*, *1*(1), 1150–1158. https://doi.org/10.4271/2008-01-1676
- Lapuerta, M., Herreros, J. M., Lyons, L. L., García-Contreras, R., & Briceño, Y. (2008b). Effect of the alcohol type used in the production of waste cooking oil biodiesel on diesel performance and emissions. *Fuel*, 87(15-16), 3161-3169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2008.05.013
- Lee, R., Pedley, J., & Hobbs, C. (1998). *Fuel Quality Impact on Heavy Duty Diesel Emissions:* - *A Literature Review* (SAE Technical Paper No. 982649) Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/982649
- Leevijit, T., & Prateepchaikul, G. (2011). Comparative performance and emissions of IDI-turbo automobile diesel engine operated using degummed, deacidified mixed crude palm oil-diesel blends. *Fuel*, 90(4), 1487-1491. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2010.10.013
- Lešnik, L., Vajda, B., Žunič, Z., Škerget, L., & Kegl, B. (2013). The influence of biodiesel fuel on injection characteristics, diesel engine performance, and emission formation. *Applied Energy*, *111*, 558–570. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2013.05.010
- Li, H., Andrews, G. E., & Balsevich-Prieto, J. L. (2007). *Study of Emission and Combustion Characteristics of RME B100 Biodiesel from a Heavy Duty DI Diesel Engine* (SAE Technical Paper No. 2007-01-0074). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2007-01-0074
- Lim, C., Lee, J., Hong, J., Song, C., Han, J., & Cha, J.-S. (2014). Evaluation of regulated and unregulated emissions from a diesel powered vehicle fueled with diesel/biodiesel blends in Korea. *Energy*, *77*, 533-541. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2014.09.040
- Liotta, F. J., & Montalvo, D. M. (1993). *The Effect of Oxygenated Fuels on Emissions from a Modern Heavy-Duty Diesel Engine* (SAE Technical Paper No. 932734). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/932734
- López, J. M., Jiménez, F., Aparicio, F., & Flores, N. (2009). On-road emissions from urban buses with SCR+Urea and EGR+DPF systems using diesel and biodiesel. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 14(1), 1-5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2008.07.004
- Luján, J. M., Bermúdez, V., Tormos, B., & Pla, B. (2009). Comparative analysis of a DI diesel engine fuelled with biodiesel blends during the European MVEG-A cycle: Performance and emissions (II). *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 33(6-7), 948–956. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2009.02.003
- Macor, A., Avella, F., & Faedo, D. (2011). Effects of 30% biodiesel/diesel fuel blend on regulated and unregulated pollutant emissions from diesel engines. *Applied Energy*, 88(12), 4989–5001. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2011.06.045
- Marshall, W., Schumacher, L. G., & Howell, S. (1995). *Engine Exhaust Emissions Evaluation of a Cummins L10E When Fueled with a Biodiesel Blend* (SAE Technical Paper No. 952363). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/952363
- Martini, G., Astorga, C., Farfaletti, A., European Commission, Joint Research Centre, & Institute for Environment and Sustainability. (2007). Effect of biodiesel fuels on pollutant emissions from EURO 3 LD diesel vehicles (1). *European Joint Research Centre Publications Office*.

- Mazzoleni, C., Kuhns, H., Moosmuller, H., Witt, J., Nussbaum, N., Oliverchang, M., Parthasarathy, G., Nathagoundenpalayam, S., Nikolich, G., & Watson, J. (2007). A case study of real-world tailpipe emissions for school buses using a 20% biodiesel blend. *Science of The Total Environment*, 385(1-3), 146-159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2007.06.018
- McCormick, R. L., Alvarez, J. R., & Graboski, M. S. (2003). NOx Solutions for Biodiesel: Final Report; Report 6 in a Series of 6 (NREL/SR-510-31465, 15003586; p. NREL/SR-510-31465, 15003586). National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), Golden, CO. <u>https://doi.org/10.2172/15003586</u>
- McCormick, R. L., Williams, A., Ireland, J., & Hayes, R. R. (2006). Effects of Biodiesel Blends on Vehicle Emissions: Fiscal Year 2006 Annual Operating Plan Milestone 10.4 (NREL/MP-540-40554; p. NREL/MP-540-40554). National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), Golden, CO. https://doi.org/10.2172/894987
- McCormick, Robert L., Ross, J. D., & Graboski, M. S. (1997). Effect of Several Oxygenates on Regulated Emissions from Heavy-Duty Diesel Engines. *Environmental Science & Technology*, *31*(4), 1144–1150. https://doi.org/10.1021/es9606438
- McCormick, Robert L., Tennant, C. J., Hayes, R. R., Black, S., Ireland, J., Mcdaniel, T., Williams, A., Frailey, M., & Sharp, C. A. (2005). *Regulated Emissions from Biodiesel Tested in Heavy-Duty Engines Meeting 2004 Emission Standards* (SAE Technical Paper No. 2005-01-2200). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2005-01-2200
- McGill, R., Storey, J., & Wagner, R. (2003). *Emission Performance of Selected Biodiesel Fuels* (SAE Technical Paper No. 2003-01-1866). Retrieved from SAE International. <u>https://doi.org/10.4271/2003-01-1866</u>
- Mizushima, N., & Takada, Y. (2014). Evaluation of Environmental Impact of Biodiesel Vehicles in Real Traffic Conditions. <u>https://amftcp.org/app/webroot/files/file/Annex%20Reports/</u> <u>AMF_Annex_38-2.pdf</u>
- Mofijur, M., Masjuki, H. H., Kalam, M. A., Atabani, A. E., Fattah, I. M. R., & Mobarak, H. M. (2014). Comparative evaluation of performance and emission characteristics of Moringa oleifera and Palm oil based biodiesel in a diesel engine. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 53, 78–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indcrop.2013.12.011
- Monyem, A., & Gerpen, J. H. V. (2001). The effect of biodiesel oxidation on engine performance and emissions. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0961-9534(00)00095-7
- Mormino, I., Verhelst, S., Sierens, R., Stevens, C. V., & De Meulenaer, B. (2009). Using Vegetable Oils and Animal Fats in Diesel Engines: Chemical Analyses and Engine Tests. Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2009-01-0493
- Nabi, Md. N., Akhter, Md. S., & Zaglul Shahadat, M. Md. (2006). Improvement of engine emissions with conventional diesel fuel and diesel-biodiesel blends. *Bioresource Technology*, 97(3), 372–378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2005.03.013
- Nanthagopal, K., Ashok, B., Saravanan, B., Korah, S. M., & Chandra, S. (2018). Effect of next generation higher alcohols and Calophyllum inophyllum methyl ester blends in diesel engine. *Journal of Cleaner Production, 180,* 50–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.01.167
- Ng, J.-H., Ng, H. K., & Gan, S. (2011). Engine-out characterisation using speed-load mapping and reduced test cycle for a light-duty diesel engine fuelled with biodiesel blends. *Fuel*, 90(8), 2700-2709. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2011.03.034
- Ng, J.-H., Ng, H. K., & Gan, S. (2012). Characterisation of engine-out responses from a light-duty diesel engine fuelled with palm methyl ester (PME). *Applied Energy*, 90(1), 58–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2011.01.028</u>
- Nikanjam, M., Rutherford, J., Byrne, D., Lyford-Pike, E. J., & Bartoli, Y. (2009). *Performance and Emissions of Diesel and Alternative Diesel Fuels in a Modern Heavy-Duty Vehicle* (SAE Technical Paper No. 2009-01-2649). Retrieved from SAE International, <u>https://doi.org/10.4271/2009-01-2649</u>
- Nuszkowski, J., Thompson, G. J., Tincher, R., & Clark, N. (2008). *Heat Release and Emission Characteristics of B20 Biodiesel Fuels During Steady State and Transient Operation* (SAE Technical Paper No. 2008-01-1377). Retrieved from SAE International, https://doi.org/10.4271/2008-01-1377
- Olatunji, I., Wayne, S., Gautam, M., Clark, N., Thompson, G., McKain, D., Sindler, P., & Nuszkowski, J. (2010). *Biodiesel Blend Emissions of a 2007 Medium Heavy Duty Diesel Truck*. (SEA Technical Paper No. 2010-01-1968). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2010-01-1968
- Ozsezen, A. N., & Canakci, M. (2010). The emission analysis of an IDI diesel engine fueled with methyl ester of waste frying palm oil and its blends. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, *34*(12), 1870–1878. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2010.07.024

- Ozsezen, A. N., & Canakci, M. (2011). Determination of performance and combustion characteristics of a diesel engine fueled with canola and waste palm oil methyl esters. *Energy Conversion and Management*, 52(1), 108–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2010.06.049
- Pala-En, N., Sattler, M., Dennis, B. H., Chen, V. C. P., & Muncrief, R. L. (2013). Measurement of Emissions from a Passenger Truck Fueled with Biodiesel from Different Feedstocks. *Journal of Environmental Protection*, 04(08), 74-82. https://doi.org/10.4236/jep.2013.48A1010
- Payri, F., Macián, V., Arrègle, J., Tormos, B., & Martínez, J. (2005). Heavy-Duty Diesel Engine Performance and Emission Measurements for Biodiesel (from Cooking Oil) Blends Used in the ECOBUS Project. 2005-01-2205. <u>https://doi.org/10.4271/2005-01-2205</u>
- Perkins. (n.d.). *Diesel common rail direct injection (CRDI) and its benefits*. Retrieved September 4, 2020, from https://www.perkins.com/en_GB/resources/useful-information/common-rail.html
- Peterson, C. L., & Reece, D. L. (1996). *Emissions Testing with Blends of Esters or Rapeseed Oil Fuel with and without a Catalytic Converter*. Retrieved from SAE International. <u>https://doi.org/10.4271/961114</u>
- Peterson, C.L., Taberski, J.S., Thompson, J.C. & Chase, C.L. (2000). The Effect of Biodiesel Feedstock on Regulated Emissions in Chassis Dynamometer Tests of a Pickup Truck. *Transactions of the ASAE*, *43*(6), 1371-1381. https://doi.org/10.13031/2013.3034
- Posada, F., Chambliss, S., & Blumberg, K. (2016). Costs of emission reduction technologies for heavy-duty diesel vehicles. Retrieved from the International Council on Clean Transportation https://theicct.org/sites/default/files/publications/ICCT_costs-emission-reduction-tech-HDV_20160229.pdf
- Proc, K., Barnitt, R., Hayes, R. R., Ratcliff, M., McCormick, R. L., Ha, L., & Fang, H. L. (2006). 100,000-Mile Evaluation of Transit Buses Operated on Biodiesel Blends (B20) (SAE Technical Paper No. 2006-01-3253). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2006-01-3253
- Prokopowicz, A., Zaciera, M., Sobczak, A., Bielaczyc, P., & Woodburn, J. (2015). The Effects of Neat Biodiesel and Biodiesel and HVO Blends in Diesel Fuel on Exhaust Emissions from a Light Duty Vehicle with a Diesel Engine. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 49(12), 7473-7482. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b00648
- Purcell, D. L., McClure, B. T., McDonald, J., & Basu, H. N. (1996). Transient testing of soy methyl ester fuels in an indirect injection, compression ignition engine. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, *73*(3), 381-388. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02523435
- Rahman, S. M. A., Masjuki, H. H., Kalam, M. A., Abedin, M. J., Sanjid, A., & Sajjad, H. (2013). Production of palm and Calophyllum inophyllum based biodiesel and investigation of blend performance and exhaust emission in an unmodified diesel engine at high idling conditions. *Energy Conversion and Management*, 76, 362–367. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. enconman.2013.07.061
- Rakopoulos, C. D., Rakopoulos, D. C., Hountalas, D. T., Giakoumis, E. G., & Andritsakis, E. C. (2008). Performance and emissions of bus engine using blends of diesel fuel with bio-diesel of sunflower or cottonseed oils derived from Greek feedstock. *Fuel*, 87(2), 147-157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2007.04.011
- Rantanen, L., & Mikkonen, S. (1993). Effect of Fuel on the Regulated, Unregulated and Mutagenic Emissions of DI Diesel Engines. Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/932686
- Reijnders, J., Boot, M., & de Goey, P. (2016). Impact of aromaticity and cetane number on the soot-NOx trade-off in conventional and low temperature combustion. *Fuel, 186,* 24-34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2016.08.009
- Rizwanul Fattah, I. M., Masjuki, H. H., Kalam, M. A., Mofijur, M., & Abedin, M. J. (2014). Effect of antioxidant on the performance and emission characteristics of a diesel engine fueled with palm biodiesel blends. *Energy Conversion and Management*, *79*, 265–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2013.12.024
- Romig, C., & Spataru, A. (1995). Emissions and Engine Performance from Blends of Soya and Canola Methyl Esters with ARB #2 Diesel in a DDC 6V92TA MU1 Engine (SAE Technical Paper No. 952388). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/95238
- Ropkins, K., Quinn, R., Beebe, J., Li, H., Daham, B., Tate, J., Bell, M., & Andrews, G. (2007). Real-world comparison of probe vehicle emissions and fuel consumption using diesel and 5% biodiesel (B5) blend. *Science of The Total Environment*, *376*(1-3), 267-284. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2006.11.021
- Rose, K. D., Samaras, Z., Jansen, L., Clark, R., Elliott, N., Fontaras, G., Zemroch, P. J., Hall, D., Cardenas Almena, M. D., Higham, C., & Kalogirou, M. (2010). Impact of Biodiesel Blends on Fuel Consumption and Emissions in Euro 4 Compliant Vehicles. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants, 3(2), 142–164. https://doi.org/10.4271/2010-01-1484

- Roy, M. M., Wang, W., & Bujold, J. (2013). Biodiesel production and comparison of emissions of a DI diesel engine fueled by biodiesel-diesel and canola oil-diesel blends at high idling operations. *Applied Energy*, 106, 198–208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2013.01.057
- Schumacher, L., Borgelt, S. C., Hires, W. G., Wetherell, W., & Nevils, A. (1996). 100,000 Miles of Fueling 5.9L Cummins Engines with 100% Biodiesel (SAE Technical Paper No. 962233). Retrieved from SAE International https://doi.org/10.4271/962233
- Schumacher, L. G. (1994). Fueling Diesel Engines with Blends of Methyl Ester Soybean Oil and Diesel Fuel. Retrieved from University of Missouri, Columbia <u>http://web.missouri.</u> edu/-schumacherl/ASAED94.htm
- Searle, S. (2017). How rapeseed and soy biodiesel drive oil palm expansion. Retrieved from the International Council on Clean Transportation. <u>https://theicct.org/sites/default/files/</u> publications/Oil-palm-expansion_ICCT-Briefing_27072017_vF.pdf
- Serdari, A., Fragioudakis, K., Teas, C., Zannikos, F., Stournas, S., & Lois, E. (1999). Effect of Biodiesel Addition to Diesel Fuel on Engine Performance and Emissions. *Journal of Propulsion and Power*, *15*(2), 224–231. <u>https://doi.org/10.2514/2.5416</u>
- Serrano, L., Lopes, M., Pires, N., Ribeiro, I., Cascão, P., Tarelho, L., Monteiro, A., Nielsen, O., da Silva, M. G., & Borrego, C. (2015). Evaluation on effects of using low biodiesel blends in a EURO 5 passenger vehicle equipped with a common-rail diesel engine. *Applied Energy*, 146, 230–238. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.01.063
- Shahabuddin, M., Liaquat, A. M., Masjuki, H. H., Kalam, M. A., & Mofijur, M. (2013). Ignition delay, combustion and emission characteristics of diesel engine fueled with biodiesel. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 21, 623–632. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2013.01.019
- Sharp, C. (1994). *Transient Emissions Testing of Biodiesel and other Additives in a DDC Series 60 Engine*. Prepared for National Biodiesel Board.
- Sharp, C. A. (1996). *Emissions and lubricity evaluation of rapeseed derived biodiesel fuels*. https://archive.org/stream/emissionslubrici1996shar/emissionslubrici1996shar_djvu.txt
- Sharp, C. A., Howell, S. A., & Jobe, J. (2000). The Effect of Biodiesel Fuels on Transient Emissions from Modern Diesel Engines, Part I Regulated Emissions and Performance (SAE Technical Paper No. 2000-01-1967). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2000-01-1967
- Sharp, C. A., Ryan, T. W., & Knothe, G. (2005). *Heavy-Duty Diesel Engine Emissions Tests Using Special Biodiesel Fuels*. 2005-01-3671. Retrieved from SAE International https://doi.org/10.4271/2005-01-3671
- Shen, X., Shi, J., Cao, X., Zhang, X., Zhang, W., Wu, H., & Yao, Z. (2018). Real-world exhaust emissions and fuel consumption for diesel vehicles fueled by waste cooking oil biodiesel blends. *Atmospheric Environment*, 191, 249–257. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.</u> atmosenv.2018.08.004
- Sinha, S. K., & Kumar, N. (2019). Utilization of Blends of Biodiesel and Higher Alcohols in a Small Capacity Diesel Engine (SAE Technical Paper No. 2019-01-0580). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2019-01-0580
- Souligny, M., Graham, L., Rideout, G., & Hosatte, P. (2004). Heavy-Duty Diesel Engine Performance and Comparative Emission Measurements for Different Biodiesel Blends Used in the Montreal BIOBUS Project (SAE Technical Paper No. 2004-01-1861). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2004-01-1861
- Starr, M. E. (1997). Influence on Transient Emissions at Various Injection Timings, Using Cetane Improvers, Bio-Diesel, and Low Aromatic Fuels (SAE Technical Paper No. 972904). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/972904
- Sze, C., Whinihan, J. K., Olson, B. A., Schenk, C. R., & Sobotowski, R. A. (2007). Impact of Test Cycle and Biodiesel Concentration on Emissions (SAE Technical Paper No. 2007-01-4040). Retrieved from SAE International https://doi.org/10.4271/2007-01-4040
- Tadano, Y. S., Borillo, G. C., Godoi, A. F. L., Cichon, A., Silva, T. O. B., Valebona, F. B., Errera, M. R., Penteado Neto, R. A., Rempel, D., Martin, L., Yamamoto, C. I., & Godoi, R. H. M. (2014). Gaseous emissions from a heavy-duty engine equipped with SCR aftertreatment system and fuelled with diesel and biodiesel: Assessment of pollutant dispersion and health risk. *Science of The Total Environment, 500–501*, 64–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.08.100
- Tatur, M., Nanjundaswamy, H., Tomazic, D., Thornton, M., & McCormick, R. L. (2009). Biodiesel Effects on U.S. Light-Duty Tier 2 Engine and Emission Control Systems—Part 2. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants, 2(1), 88-103. https://doi.org/10.4271/2009-01-0281
- Tian, J., Xu, H., Ghafourian, A., Liu, D., Tan, C., & Shuai, S.-J. (2013). Transient Emissions Characteristics of a Turbocharged Engine Fuelled by Biodiesel Blends. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants, 6(2), 457-465. https://doi.org/10.4271/2013-01-1302

- Tompkins, B. T., Esquivel, J., & Jacobs, T. J. (2009). *Performance Parameter Analysis of a Biodiesel-Fuelled Medium Duty Diesel Engine* (SAE Technical Paper No. 2009-01-0481). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2009-01-0481
- Tzirakis, E., Karavalakis, G., Zannikos, F., & Stournas, S. (2007). Impact of Diesel/Biodiesel Blends on Emissions from a Diesel Vehicle Operated in Real Driving Conditions (SAE Technical Paper No. 2007-01-0076). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2007-01-0076
- Ullman, T. L., Hare, C. T., & Baines, T. M. (1983). *Heavy-Duty Diesel Emissions as a Function of Alternate Fuels* (SAE Technical Paper No. 830377). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/830377
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2016, December 8). New Census Data Show Differences Between Urban and Rural Populations. The United States Census Bureau. https://www.census.gov/newsroom/ press-releases/2016/cb16-210.html
- U.S. EIA. (2019). Annual Energy Outlook 2019 with projections to 2050. https://www.eia.gov/ outlooks/archive/aeo19/
- U.S. EIA. (2020). Monthly Biodiesel Production Report. https://www.eia.gov/biofuels/biodiesel/ production/biodiesel.pdf
- U.S. EPA. (2000). *Heavy-Duty Engine and Vehicle Standards and Highway Diesel Fuel Sulfur Control* (No. EPA420-R-00-027).
- U.S. EPA. (2002). A Comprehensive Analysis of Biodiesel Impacts on Exhaust Emissions (No. EPA420-P-02-001).
- U.S. EPA. (2006). Introduction of Cleaner-Burning Diesel Fuel Enables Advanced Pollution Control for Cars, Trucks and Buses (Report no. 420-F-06-004). Office of Transportation and Air Quality. http://www.epa.gov/otag/highwaydiesel/regs/420f06064.pdf
- U.S. EPA. (2010). *Renewable Fuel Standard Program (RFS2) Regulatory Impact Analysis* (EPA-420 R-10-006).
- U.S. EPA. (2015a). Criteria Air Pollutants. In *America's Children and the Environment* (Third Edition, p. 22).
- U.S. EPA (2015b, August 4). *Renewable Fuel Annual Standards* [Data and Tools]. US EPA. https://www.epa.gov/renewable-fuel-standard-program/renewable-fuel-annual-standards
- U.S. EPA. (2016). 2014 National Emissions Inventory (NEI) Data [Other Policies and Guidance]. US EPA. https://www.epa.gov/air-emissions-inventories/2014-national-emissions-inventory-nei-data
- U.S. EPA. (2020). Clean Air Act Section 211(v)(1) Anti-backsliding Study [EPA-420-R-20-008].
- Usta, N. (2005). An experimental study on performance and exhaust emissions of a diesel engine fuelled with tobacco seed oil methyl ester. *Energy Conversion and Management*, *46*(15-16), 2373-2386. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2004.12.002
- van Niekerk, A. S., Drew, B., Larsen, N., & Kay, P. J. (2019). Influence of blends of diesel and renewable fuels on compression ignition engine emissions over transient engine conditions. *Applied Energy*, *255*, 113890. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2019.113890
- Wallington, T. J., Anderson, J. E., Kurtz, E. M., & Tennison, P. J. (2016). Biofuels, vehicle emissions, and urban air quality. *Faraday Discussions*, 189, 121-136. <u>https://doi.org/10.1039/C5FD00205B</u>
- Wang, W. G., Lyons, D. W., Clark, N. N., Gautam, M., & Norton, P. M. (2000). Emissions from Nine Heavy Trucks Fueled by Diesel and Biodiesel Blend without Engine Modification. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 34(6), 933–939. https://doi.org/10.1021/es981329b
- Wang, Z., Li, L., Wang, J., & Reitz, R. D. (2016). Effect of biodiesel saturation on soot formation in diesel engines. *Fuel*, *175*, 240–248. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2016.02.048
- Williams, A., McCormick, R., Luecke, J., Brezny, R., Geisselmann, A., Voss, K., Hallstrom, K., Leustek, M., Parsons, J., & Abi-Akar, H. (2011). Impact of Biodiesel Impurities on the Performance and Durability of DOC, DPF and SCR Technologies. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants, 4(1), 110–124. https://doi.org/10.4271/2011-01-1136
- Williams, M., & Minjares, R. (2016). A technical summary of Euro 6/VI vehicle emission standards. Retrieved from the International Council on Clean Transportaion. https://theicct.org/sites/ default/files/publications/ICCT_Euro6-VI_briefing_june2016.pdf
- Wirawan, S. S., Tambunan, A. H., Djamin, M., & Nabetani, H. (2008). The Effect of Palm Biodiesel Fuel on the Performance and Emission of the Automotive Diesel Engine. *Engineering International*. https://cigriournal.org/index.php/Ejounral/article/viewFile/1201/1059
- Wu, F., Wang, J., Chen, W., & Shuai, S. (2009). A study on emission performance of a diesel engine fueled with five typical methyl ester biodiesels. *Atmospheric Environment*, 43(7), 1481–1485. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2008.12.007

- Yanowitz, J., & McCormick, R. L. (2009). Effect of biodiesel blends on North American heavyduty diesel engine emissions. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 111(8), 763–772. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejlt.200800245
- Yasin, M. H. M., Paruka, P., Mamat, R., Yusop, A. F., Najafi, G., & Alias, A. (2015). Effect of Low Proportion Palm Biodiesel Blend on Performance, Combustion and Emission Characteristics of a Diesel Engine. *Energy Procedia*, 75, 92–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2015.07.145
- Ye, P., & Boehman, A. L. (2010). Investigation of the Impact of Engine Injection Strategy on the Biodiesel NOX Effect with a Common-Rail Turbocharged Direct Injection Diesel Engine. *Energy Fuels*. https://pubs.acs.org/doi/abs/10.1021/ef1005176
- Yoon, S. H., Suh, H. K., & Lee, C. S. (2009). Effect of Spray and EGR Rate on the Combustion and Emission Characteristics of Biodiesel Fuel in a Compression Ignition Engine. *Energy Fuels*. https://pubs.acs.org/doi/abs/10.1021/ef800949a
- Yoshida, K., Taniguchi, S., Kitano, K., Tsukasaki, Y., Hasegawa, R., & Sakata, I. (2008). Effects of RME30 on Exhaust Emissions and Combustion in a Diesel Engine (SAE Technical Paper No. 2008-01-2499). Retrieved from SAE International. https://doi.org/10.4271/2008-01-2499
- Zhu, L., Cheung, C. S., Zhang, W. G., & Huang, Z. (2010a). Emissions characteristics of a diesel engine operating on biodiesel and biodiesel blended with ethanol and methanol. *Science of The Total Environment*, 408(4), 914–921. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2009.10.078
- Zhu, L., Zhang, W., Liu, W., & Huang, Z. (2010b). Experimental study on particulate and NOx emissions of a diesel engine fueled with ultra low sulfur diesel, RME-diesel blends and PMEdiesel blends. Science of The Total Environment, 408(5), 1050–1058. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j. scitotenv.2009.10.056</u>

APPENDIX A. EMISSIONS FORMATION SUMMARY TABLE

The tables below summarize the relationship between engine operating conditions and fuel property variables and air pollutant formation. Upward arrows represent an increase in the operating condition or fuel property variable.

Table A1. Effects of engine operating conditions on air pollutant formation.

		Engine operating conditions
Variable	Primary effect	Mechanism
Î Ignition delay	Increase in NO _x Decrease in HC, CO, PM	Ignition delay, or the period between fuel injection and fuel ignition, increases air-fuel mixing inside the combustion chamber. Extended delay improves combustion efficiency but leads to rapid pressure and temperature increases upon combustion
1 Injection pressure	Increase in NO _x Decrease in HC, CO	High pressure conditions improve combustion but advance injection timing and raise temperatures in the cylinder.
1 Injection timing	Decrease in NO _x Increase in HC, CO, PM	Counter to ignition delay, retarded injection timing reduces the air-fuel mixing and the associated high temperatures and pressures in the combustion chamber.

Table A2. Effects of fuel properties on air pollutant formation.

Fuel properties						
Variable	Primary effect	Mechanism				
1 Cetane number	Decrease in NO _x	High cetane numbers correspond with faster ignitability that, in turn, reduces premixed combustion. This limits rapid increases in pressure and temperature.				
1 Aromatics	Increase in NO _x	High aromatics are associated with high density and low CN. High aromatics content is also associated with high adiabatic flame temperatures.				
1 Degree of saturation	Decrease in NO _x , PM	More saturated (i.e., single bond) fuels like palm and coconut have higher CN so they ignite more easily. Saturated fuels are also correlated with high viscosity and low density.				
1 Density	Increase in NO _x , PM	High density fuels are associated with high aromatics and low CN. Dense fuels also have high volumetric efficiency, which raises in-cylinder temperatures.				
1 Viscosity	Increase in NO _x , HC, CO	High viscosity may lead to pressure build-up and advanced injection. High pressure conditions also improve air-fuel mixing. However, high viscosity fuels also produce large diameter droplets which hinder vaporization and complete combustion.				
1 Bulk modulus	Increase in NO _x Decrease in HC, CO, PM	Bulk modulus is inverse to compressibility such that fuels with high bulk modulus have low compressibility and arrive in the combustion chamber earlier.				
1 Diesel sulfur content	Increase in PM	Combustion of high-sulfur fuel produces sulfate aerosols, a component of PM. High-sulfur fuels are also associated with high aromatics and reduced CN.				

APPENDIX B. FULL STUDY LIST

 Table B1. Biodiesel emissions studies included in meta-analysis.

Study	Location	Vehicle type	FAME feedstock(s)	Test cycle(s)	Emission standard	Pollutant(s) measured
Acevedo and Mantilla (2011)	Colombia	HDV Engine	Palm	Steady-state test	-	NO _x , PM (omitted), HC, CO
Adi (2012)	United States	Engine	Cold-flow soybean	Steady-state test	_	NO _x , PM
Alam et al. (2004)	United States	HDV	Soybean	AVL 8-Mode	Tier 2	NO _x , PM, HC, CO
Altun (2011)	Turkey	LDV Engine	UCO, animal fat	Steady-state test	_	NO _x , CO
Arapaki (2007)	Greece	LDV	UCO	NEDC	Euro 3	NO _x , PM, HC, CO
Arbab (2013)	Malaysia	Engine	Palm, Palm/jatropha/coconut blends	Steady-state test	_	NO _x , HC, CO
Armas et al. (2013)	Spain	LDV	Animal fat	EUDC, NEDC	Euro 4	NO _x , HC, CO
Bakeas et al. (June 2011)	Greece, Italy	LDV	Soybean, palm, UCO	Artemis Urban, Road, Motorway, NEDC	Euro 4	NO _x , PM, HC, CO
Behcet (2011)	Turkey	Engine	Fish oil	Steady-state test	-	NO _x , HC, CO
Behcet (2014)	Turkey	Engine	Fish oil, UCO	Steady-state test	-	NO _x , HC, CO
Bielaczyc et al. (2009)	Poland	LDV	Rapeseed	UDC, EUDC	Euro 4	NO _x , PM, HC, CO
Canakci and Van Gerpen (2003)	United Sttes	HDV Engine	UCO, soybean	Steady-state test	—	NO _x , HC, CO
Chang (1996)	United States	HDV Engine	Soybean	Steady-state test	-	NO _x , PM, HC, CO
Chase (2000)	United States	HDV	Rapeseed ethyl ester (REE), vegetable oil	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NO _x , PM, HC, CO
Chin (2012)	United States	HDV	Soybean	Steady-state test	Tier 2	NO _x , PM, CO
Clark (1999)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Clark and Lyons (1999)	United States	HDV	Soybean	WVU 5 peak truck cycle	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Czerwinski (2013)	Germany	HDV	Rapeseed	Steady-state test	_	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Di (2009)	China	HDV Engine	UCO	Steady-state test	-	NOx, PM, HC
Durbin (1999)	United States	HDV	FAME	FTP	Tier 1	NOx, HC, CO
Durbin (2002)	United States	HDV	Soybean, UCO	FTP	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Eckerle (2008)	United States	HDV	Soybean	UDDS (6k), HWY55	Tier 2	NOx
Farzenah (2006)	United States	HDV	Soybean, FAME	On-road driving cycles (Urban, Rural)	Tier 1	NOx
Fattah (2014)	Malaysia	Engine	Palm	Steady-state test	_	NOx, HC, CO
Fontaras et al. (2009)	Greece	LDV	Soybean	Artemis Urban, Road; UDC	Euro 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Fontaras et al. (2010)	Greece	LDV	Palm, rapeseed, sunflower oil, UCO, soybean	Artemis Urban, Road, Motorway; UDC	Euro 3	NOX, PM, HC
Frank (2004)	United States	HDV	FAME	FTP	Tier 2	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Ge (2017)	Korea	LDV	Rapeseed	Steady-state test	_	NOx, PM, CO
Geng (2019)	United States, China	HDV Engine	UCO	Steady-state test	_	NOx
Graboski (1996)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient (Composite)	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO

Study	Location	Vehicle type	FAME feedstock(s)	Test cycle(s)	Emission standard	Pollutant(s) measured
Graboski (2003)	United States	HDV	Methyl-lard, methyl-soy, methyl- canola, methyl inedible tallow, methyl edible-tallow, methyl-low free fatty acid grease, methyl-high free acid grease, methyl-laurate (C12:0), methyl-palmitate (C16:0), methyl-stearate (C18:0), methyl- oleate (C18:1), methyl-linoleate C18:2), methyllinolenate (C18:3), methyl soy (soyagold), 1:2 M-terate: M-linseed, methyl-hydrogenated soy, ethyl-stearate (C18:0), ethyl- linoleate (C18:2), ethyl-linseed, ethyl-soy, ethyl-hydrogenated soy	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Guatam (2013)	India	Engine	Jatropha	Steady-state test	-	NOx, HC, CO
Guido (2013)	Italy	LDV Engine	Rapeseed	Open/closed loop operating modes	Euro 5	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Haas (2001)	United States	HDV	Soybean, soapstock	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Han et al. (2008)	United States	LDV	Soybean, coconut	Ad-hoc operating points/Misc.	-	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Hansen and Jensen (1997)	Denmark	HDV	Rapeseed	5-mode test (subset of ECE R49)	Euro 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Hearne (2005)	United States	HDV	FAME	Rowan University Composite School Bus Cycle (RUCSBC)	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Holdren (2006)	United States	HDV	Soybean, UCO	FTP Transient, USO6, AVL 8-Mode, In-Use Test	Tier 1, Tier 2	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Jansen et al. (2014)	Greece	LDV	Rapeseed	NEDC, UDC, EUDC	Euro 4	NOx, HC, CO
Kalam and Masjuki (2008)	Malaysia	HDV	Palm	Steady-state test	-	NOX, HC, CO
Karavalakis (2016)	United States	LDV	UCO	UDDS, HHDDT Transient	Tier 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Karavalakis et al. (2007)	Greece	LDV	Soybean	Athens Driving Cycle	Euro 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Karavalakis et al. (2009)	Greece	LDV	Rapeseed, palm	NEDC, UDC, ADC	Euro 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Karavalakis et al. (2011)	Greece	LDV	Palm, soybean, rapeseed blended with sunflower oil and UCO	Artemis (full), NEDC	Euro 4	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Karavalakis et al. (Dec. 2008)	Greece	LDV	Soybean	UDC, NEDC, ADC	Euro 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Karavalakis et al. (Nov. 2008)	Greece	HDV	Palm	UDC, NEDC, ADC	Euro 3	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Kawano et al. (2008)	Japan	LDV	Rapeseed	JE05 Mode Test	Euro 5	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Kaya et al. (2018)	Turkey	LDV	FAME (unspecified)	NEDC, WLTC	Euro 5	NOx, HC, CO
Kinoshita (2003)	Japan	Engine	Palm, rapeseed	Steady-state test	_	NOx, HC, CO
Kinoshita (2006)	Japan	Engine	Palm, coconut, rapeseed	Steady-state test	-	NOx, HC, CO
Kinoshita (2011)	Japan	Engine	Palm, rapeseed	Steady-state test	—	NOx
Knothe (2006)	United States	HDV	Methyl soyate (commercial biodiesel), methyl oleate, methyl pamitate, methyl laurate (technical biodiesel)	FTP Transient	Tier 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Koszalka (2010)	Poland	HDV	FAME	13-mode ESC test	Tier 2	NOx, HC, CO

Study	Location	Vehicle type	FAME feedstock(s)	Test cycle(s)	Emission standard	Pollutant(s) measured
Kousoulidou et al. (2009)	Greece	LDV	Palm, rapeseed	NEDC; Artemis Urban, Road, Motorway	Euro 3	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Krahl (2005)	Germany	HDV	Rapeseed, rapeseed/soybean/palm oil blends	13-mode ESC test	Euro 3	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Krahl (2008)	Germany	HDV	Rapeseed	13-mode ESC test	Euro 4	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Krahl (2009)	Germany	HDV	Rapeseed	13-mode ESC test	Euro 3	NOx, PM, CO
Lahane (2015)	India	Engine	Karanja	Steady-state test	-	NOx, HC, CO
Lance et al. (2009)	United States, Japan	LDV	Jatropha, coconut, rapeseed	NEDC	Euro 4	NOx, HC, CO
Lapuerta et al. (2008)	Spain	LDV	UCO, sunflower oil	Various SS operating points	Euro 4	NOx, PM
Leevijit (2010)	Thailand	Engine	Palm	Steady-state test	_	NOx, CO
Lesnik (2013)	Slovenia	HDV Engine	Rapeseed	Steady-state test	_	NOx, CO
Li (2007)	Europe	HDV	Rapeseed	23 kW Hot-Start SS	Euro 2	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Lim et al. (2014)	Korea	LDV	Soybean, UCO, jatropha, palm, rapeseed	NEDC	Euro 4	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Liotta and Montalvo (1993)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient (Hot Start)	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Lopez (2009)	Spain	HDV	FAME (unspecified)	Transient Cycle	Euro 4	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Lujan (2009)	Spain	LDV	FAME (unspecified)	NEDC	Euro 4	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Macor et al. (2011)	Italy	LDV	Rapeseed	UDC, Artemis Urban	Euro 4	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Marshall (1995)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP retarded timing	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Martini et al. (2007)	European Union	LDV	50/50 soybean and sunflower, palm, rapeseed	NEDC, EUDC	Euro 3	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Mazzoleni (2007)	United States	HDV	FAME	On-road Driving Cycle	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO
McCormick (1997)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient (Hot Start)	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO
McCormick (2003)	US	HDV	UCO, soybean	FTP Transient (Composite)	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO
McCormick (2005)	United States	HDV	Soybean, UCO, rapeseed, animal fat	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOx, PM
McCormick (2006)	United States	HDV	Soybean	City-Suburban Heavy Vehicle Cycle (CSHVC), UDDS, RUCSBC, Freeway Cycle	Tier 1, Tier 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
McGill et al. (2003)	United States	LDV, HDV	Rapeseed	FTP 75, AVL 8-Mode	Tier 1, Euro 2	NOx, PM
Mizushima and Takada (2014)	Japan	HDV	FAME	JE05 "ED12" transient test cycle	Euro 5	NOx, PM
Mofijur (2013)	Malaysia	LDV	Palm, M. oliefera oil	Steady-state test	Euro 2	NOx, HC, CO
Mormino (2009)	Belgium	LDV	Animal fat, palm, rapeseed	Steady-state test	—	NOx, HC
Nabi (2005)	Bangladesh	Engine	Neem oil	Steady-state test	—	NOx, CO
Nathangopal (2018)	India	Engine	Calophyllum inophyllum	Steady-state test	_	NOX, HC, CO
Ng (2011)	Malaysia	LDV	Palm	Steady-state (representative of on-road conditions)	_	NOx, HC, CO

Study	Location	Vehicle type	FAME feedstock(s)	Test cycle(s)	Emission standard	Pollutant(s) measured
Ng (2012)	Malaysia	Engine	Palm, soybean, coconut	7-mode ESC test	Euro 2	NOx, HC, CO
Nikanjam (2009)	United States	HDV	Soybean	UDDS	Tier 2	NOx, HC, CO
Nuszkowki (2008)	United States	HDV	Soybean, animal fat, cottonseed	FTP Transient (Hot Start)	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Olatunji (2010)	United States	HDV	Soybean, animal fat	Steady-state test	Tier 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Ozsezen and Canacki (2010)	Turkey	HDV	Palm	Steady-state test	_	NOX, HC, CO
Ozsezen and Canacki (2011)	Turkey	Engine	Palm, rapeseed	Steady-state test	_	NOx, HC, CO
Pala-En (2013)	United States	HDV	Rapeseed, UCO, animal fat, soybean	UDDS, On-road (highway, arterial, idling)	Tier 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Payri (2005)	Spain	HDV	UCO	Steady-state test	Euro 3	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Peterson (2000)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient (Hot Start)	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Peterson and Reece (1996)	United States	HDV	Rapeseed ethyl ester (REE)	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Proc (2006)	United States	HDV	FAME	City-Suburban Heavy Vehicle Cycle (CSHVC)	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Prokopowicz et al. (2015)	Poland	LDV	Rapeseed	NEDC, UDC, EUDC	Euro 4	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Purcell (1996)	United States	LDV	Soybean	Heavy Duty Transient (US Bureau of Mines)	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Purcell et al. (1996)	United States	HDV	Soybean	Transient Cycle (US Bureau of Mines)	Euro 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Rahman (2013)	Malaysia	Engine	Palm, calophyllum inophyllum	Steady-state test	_	NOx, HC, CO
Rakopoulos (2007)	Greece	HDV	Sunflower oil, cottonseed	Steady-state test	_	NOX, HC, CO
Rantanen (1993)	Finland	HDV	Rapeseed	13-mode ESC test	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Romig and Spataru (1995)	United States	HDV	Rapeseed	FTP Transient (Hot Start)	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Ropkins et al. (2007)	United Kingdom	LDV	Rapeseed	UDC, EUDC, FTP 75	Euro 1	NOx
Rose et al. (2010)	Europe	LDV	Rapeseed	NEDC, UDC, EUDC	Euro 4	NOx, HC, CO
Roy (2016)	Canada	HDV Engine	Rapeseed	Steady-state test	_	NOx, HC, CO
Schumacher (1994)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient	Euro 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Schumacher (1996)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Sedari et al. (1999)	Greece	LDV, Engine	Sunflower oil	On-road idling, Steady-state	Euro 1	NOx
Serrano et al. (2015)	Portugal	LDV	Soybean	NEDC, UDC, EUDC	Euro 5	NOx
Sharp (1994)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient (Hot Start)	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Sharp (1996)	United States	HDV	Rapeseed	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Sharp (2000)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Sharp and Knothe (2005)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient (Hot Start)	Tier 1	NOx, PM, HC, CO

Study	Location	Vehicle type	FAME feedstock(s)	Test cycle(s)	Emission standard	Pollutant(s) measured
Shen et al. (2018)	China	LDV	Rapeseed	PEMS (Non Highway/Highway Driving)	Euro 3, Euro 4	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Sinha and Kumar (2019)	India	Engine	Jatropha	Steady-state test	-	NOx, HC, CO
Souligny (2004)	Canada	HDV	Animal fat, UCO, vegetable oil	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Starr (1997)	United States	HDV	Soybean	FTP Transient	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Sze (2007)	United States	HDV	Soybean	HWY, FTP, WHTC, UDDC (6k, 28k)	Tier 2	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Tadano (2015)	Brazil	HDV	Soybean	13-Mode ESC test	Euro 5	NOx
Tatur et al. (2009)	United States	LDV	Soybean	FTP 75, HWFET	Euro 4	NOx, HC, CO
Tian et al. (2013)	China	LDV	Rapeseed	Various	_	NOx, PM, HC
Tompkins (2009)	United States	Engine	Palm	Steady-state test	-	NOx
Tzirakis (2006)	Greece	LDV	UCO	On-road (urban driving)	Euro 4	NOx, CO
Ullman (1983)	United States	HDV	Soybean	1979 13-mode Federal Test Procedure	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Usta (2005)	Turkey	Engine	Tobacco seed oil	Steady-state test	—	NOx, CO
van Niekerk et al. (2019)	United Kingdom	LDV	FAME (unspecified)	WLTC	Euro 4	NOx, CO
Wallington et al. (2016)	United States	LDV	Butyl nonanoate	FTP 75, HWFET, USO6	Euro 4	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Wang (2000)	United States	HDV	Soybean	WVU 5 peak truck cycle	Tier 1	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Wirawan et al. (2008)	Indonesia	LDV	Palm	UDC and EUDC	Euro 2	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Wu (2008)	China	HDV Engine	Coconut, rapeseed, soybean, palm, UCO	Steady-state test	Euro 3	NOX, PM, HC, CO
Yasin (2015)	Malaysia, Iran	LDV	Palm	Steady-state test	—	NOx, HC, CO
Yoshida et al. (2008)	Japan	LDV	Rapeseed	NEDC	Euro 5	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Zhu (2010a)	China	HDV Engine	UCO	Steady-state test	Euro 5	NOx, PM, HC, CO
Zhu (2010b)	China	HDV	Palm, rapeseed, UCO	Steady-state test	_	NOx